WAR AND THEFT

THE TAKEOVER OF UKRAINE'S AGRICULTURAL LAND





WAR AND THEFT

THE TAKEOVER OF UKRAINE'S AGRICULTURAL LAND



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This report was researched and authored by Frédéric Mousseau and Eve Devillers.

The views and conclusions expressed in this publication are those of the Oakland Institute alone and do not reflect opinions of the individuals and organizations that have supported the work of the Institute.

Design: Kimberly Schwede

Cover Photo: View of the wheat field during the harvesting season near Krasne village, Ukraine July 5, 2019 \odot FAO / Anatolii Stepanov

Back Cover: View of the wheat field with storks during harvesting season near Krasne village, July 5, 2019 \odot FAO / Anatolii Stepanov

Publisher: The Oakland Institute is an independent policy think tank bringing fresh ideas and bold action to the most pressing social, economic, and environmental issues. This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0). You are free to share, copy, distribute, and transmit this work under the following conditions: Attribution: You must attribute the work to the Oakland Institute and its authors.

Non-Commercial: You may not use this work for commercial purposes. Translations: If you create a translation of this work, please add the following disclaimer along with the attribution: This translation was not created by the Oakland Institute and should not be considered an official Oakland Institute translation. The Oakland Institute shall not be liable for any content or errors in this translation.

All queries on rights and licenses should be addressed to:

The Oakland Institute PO Box 18978 Oakland, CA 94619 USA www.oaklandinstitute.org info@oaklandinstitute.org

The Oakland Institute, 2023



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The war in Ukraine has been at the center stage of foreign policy and media reports since February 2022. Little attention, however, has been given to a major issue, which is at the core of the conflict – who controls the agricultural land in the country known as the "breadbasket of Europe?"

This report addresses this gap – identifying the interests controlling Ukraine's agricultural land and presenting an analysis of the dynamics at play around land tenure in the country. This includes the highly controversial land reform that took place in 2021 as part of the structural adjustment program initiated under the auspices of Western financial institutions, after the installation of a pro-European Union (EU) government following the Maidan Revolution in 2014.

With 33 million hectares of arable land, Ukraine has large swaths of the most fertile farmland in the world.¹ Misguided privatization and corrupt governance since the early 1990s have concentrated land in the hands of a new oligarchic class. Around 4.3 million hectares are under large-scale agriculture, with the bulk, three million hectares, in the hands of just a dozen large agribusiness firms.² In addition, according to the government, about five million hectares – the size of two Crimea – have been "stolen" by private interests from the state of Ukraine.³ The total amount of land controlled by oligarchs, corrupt individuals, and large agribusinesses is thus over nine million hectares, exceeding 28 percent of the country's arable land. The rest is used by over eight million Ukrainian farmers.⁴

The largest landholders are a mix of oligarchs and a variety of foreign interests – mostly European and North American, including a US-based private equity fund and the sovereign fund of Saudi Arabia. All but one of the ten largest landholding firms are registered overseas, mainly in tax havens such as Cyprus or Luxembourg. Even when run and still largely controlled by an oligarch founder, a number of firms have gone public with Western banks and investment funds now controlling a significant amount of their shares.

The report identifies many prominent investors, including Vanguard Group, Kopernik Global Investors, BNP Asset Management Holding, Goldman Sachs-owned NN Investment Partners Holdings, and Norges Bank Investment Management, which manages Norway's sovereign wealth fund. A number of large US pension funds, foundations, and university endowments are also invested in Ukrainian land through NCH Capital – a US-based private equity fund, which is the fifth largest landholder in the country.

Most of these firms are substantially indebted to Western financial institutions, in particular the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD), the European Investment Bank (EIB), and the International Finance Corporation (IFC) – the private sector arm of the World Bank. Together, these institutions have been major lenders to Ukrainian agribusinesses, with close to US\$1.7 billion lent to just six of Ukraine's largest landholding firms in recent years. Other key lenders are a mix of mainly European and North American financial institutions, both public and private. Not only does this debt gives creditors financial stakes in the operation of the agribusinesses, but also confers a significant level of leverage over them. This was evidenced by the debt restructuring of UkrLandFarming, one of Ukraine's largest landholders, which involved creditors including the Export-Import agencies of the US, Canada, and Denmark, among others, and led to important organizational changes including layoffs of thousands of workers.

This international financing directly benefits oligarchs, several of whom face accusations of fraud and corrupt dealings, as well as the foreign funds and firms associated as shareholders or creditors. Meanwhile, Ukrainian farmers have had to operate with limited amounts of land and financing, and many are now on the verge of poverty. Data shows that these farmers receive virtually no support compared to agribusinesses and oligarchs.⁵ The Partial Credit Guarantee Fund established by the World Bank to support small farmers is only US\$5.4 million, a negligible amount compared to the billions channeled to large agribusinesses.⁶

In recent years, Western countries and institutions have provided massive military and economic assistance to Ukraine, which became the top recipient of US foreign aid – marking the first time since the Marshall Plan that a European country holds this top spot.⁷ As of December 2022, less than one year into the war, the US has allocated over US\$113 billion to Ukraine, including US\$65 billion of military aid,⁸ which is more than the entire budget of the State Department and USAID globally (US\$58 billion).⁹

The report details how Western aid has been conditioned to a drastic structural adjustment program, which includes austerity measures, cuts in social safety nets, and the privatization of key sectors of the economy. A central condition has been the creation of a land market, put into law in 2020 under President Zelenskyy, despite opposition from a majority of Ukrainians fearing that it will exacerbate corruption in the agricultural sector and reinforce its control by powerful interests.

The findings of the report validate this concern, showing that the creation of a land market will likely further increase the amount of agricultural land in the hands of oligarchs and large agribusiness firms. The latter have already started expanding their access to land. Kernel has announced plans to increase its land bank to 700,000 hectares – up from 506,000 hectares in 2021.¹⁰ Similarly, MHP, which currently controls 360,000 hectares of land, seeks to expand its holdings to 550,000 hectares.¹¹ MHP is also reportedly circumventing restrictions on the purchase of land by asking its employees to buy land and lease it to the company.¹²

Additionally, by supporting large agribusinesses, international financial institutions are in effect subsidizing the concentration of land and an industrial model of agriculture based on the intensive use of synthetic inputs, fossil fuels, and large-scale monocropping – long shown to be environmentally and socially destructive.¹³ By contrast, small scale farmers in Ukraine demonstrate resilience and a great potential for leading the expansion of a different production model based on agroecology, environmental sustainability, and the production of healthy food.¹⁴ It is Ukraine's small and medium-sized farmers who guarantee the country's food security whereas large agribusinesses are geared towards export markets.

In December 2022, a coalition of farmers, academics, and NGOs called on the Ukrainian government to suspend the 2020 land reform law and all market transactions of land during the war and postwar period, "in order to guarantee the national security and preservation of territorial integrity of the country in wartime and post-war reconstruction period."¹⁵ As explained by Prof. Olena Borodina of the National Academy of Sciences of Ukraine (NASU), "Today, thousands of rural boys and girls, farmers, are fighting and dying in the war. They have lost everything. The processes of free land sale and purchase are increasingly liberalized and advertised. This really threatens the rights of Ukrainians to their land, for which they give their lives."¹⁶

At a time of tremendous suffering and displacement, wherein countless lives have been lost and massive financial resources spent for the control of Ukraine, this report raises major concerns about the future of land and food production in the country, which is likely to become more consolidated and controlled by oligarchs and foreign interests.

These concerns are exacerbated by Ukraine's staggering and growing foreign debt, contracted at the expense of the population's living conditions as a result of the measures required under the structural adjustment program. Ukraine is now the world's third-largest debtor to the International Monetary Fund (IMF)¹⁷ and its crippling debt burden will likely result in additional pressure from its creditors, bondholders, and international financial institutions on how post-war reconstruction – estimated to cost US\$750 billion – should happen.¹⁸ These powerful actors have already been explicit that they will use their leverage to further privatize the country's public sector and liberalize its agriculture.¹⁹

The end of the war should be the moment and opportunity for just the opposite, i.e. the redesign of an economic model no longer dominated by oligarchy and corruption, but where land and resources are controlled by and benefit all Ukrainians. This could form the basis for the transformation of the agricultural sector to make it more democratic and environmentally and socially sustainable. International policy and financial support should be geared towards this transformation, to benefit people and farmers rather than oligarchs and foreign financial interests.

INTRODUCTION

Ukraine has been at the center stage of foreign policy and media reports since the February 2022 Russian invasion, which has led to widespread destruction and tragic loss of lives. The country has been able to resist and push back on much of the Russian war efforts, largely due to the massive military and economic assistance from Europe and the US. In 2022, Ukraine became the top recipient of US foreign aid – marking the first time since the Marshall Plan that a European country holds this top spot.²⁰ As of December 2022, less than one year into the war, US assistance alone amounted to over US\$113 billion,²¹ nearly twice the entire budget of the State Department and USAID globally (US\$58 billion).²²

The war is seen by many as a threat to global food security given the importance of both Ukraine and Russia as major exporters of food and fertilizers. Though the rise in global food prices in 2022 was to a large extent due to speculation in world markets,²³ concerns revolved around the fact that both countries are major food exporters, especially to a number of food deficit countries in the Global South. This led to the Black Sea Grain Initiative, an agreement signed in July 2022 under the auspices of the United Nations, which has permitted substantial food exports from the region to continue.²⁴ Ukraine has large swaths of the most fertile farmland in the world. Known for its rich, black soil, it has 41 million hectares of agricultural land, 33 million hectares of which are arable – equivalent to one-third of all arable land in the European Union.²⁵ Despite the concerns around food supply and constant monitoring of the fighting, little attention has gone to the issue at the core of the conflict – who actually controls the agricultural land in the country known as the "breadbasket of Europe?" This question is paramount to fully understand some of the major stakes in this war.

This report intends to answer this question. It first identifies the interests controlling agricultural land in Ukraine and then analyzes the dynamics at play around land tenure in recent years in the country. This includes the land reform in 2021 – a part of the structural adjustment program designed under the auspices of Western financial institutions. The report then analyzes the activities, agenda, and priorities of these institutions – increasingly involved in the financing of Ukrainian agriculture – as well as the impact of the war on landholding in the country.



WHO CONTROLS AGRICULTURAL LAND IN UKRAINE?

Who precisely controls Ukrainian land has long eluded researchers, as off-shore tax havens and an opaque land tenure system make it difficult to discern.²⁶ Research shows that large portions of the country's lands are controlled by Ukrainian oligarchs and foreign agribusinesses: Around 4.3 million hectares are under large-scale agriculture, with the bulk of it, over three million hectares, in the hands of just a dozen large agribusiness firms.²⁷ Most of these firms are registered overseas – in tax havens such as Cyprus or Luxembourg, as well as in the USA, the Netherlands, and Saudi Arabia. The largest ten are listed in Table 1. These landholders generally operate through subsidiaries that run the operations on the ground for intensive, monocrop, and export-oriented agriculture.²⁸ In addition to these large landholders, the state of Ukraine owns over seven million hectares of land.²⁹ However, about five million have been "stolen" in recent decades according to an October 2020 statement by President Zelenskyy.³⁰ The interests controlling this massive amount of land – the size of two Crimea – have not been made public by the government. Added to the official amount of land leased, this massive theft makes the total amount of Ukrainian land controlled by oligarchs, corrupt individuals, and large agribusinesses approximately nine million hectares, or 28 percent of the country's arable land.

It is believed that the remaining land is used by over eight million Ukrainian farmers, though comprehensive data on the status of land tenure in Ukraine is lacking.³¹



Who Are the Largest Landholders?

As described below, the largest landholders are a mix of oligarchs and a variety of foreign interests, mostly European and North American. These firms are holding companies and generally run their operations through subsidiaries.³² The largest ten are listed in Table 1.

The oligarchs

- Controlling 582,062 hectares, **Kernel** is the largest landholder and also the largest producer and exporter of sunflower oil.³³ Its owner, Andriy Verevskyi, is Ukraine's 16th richest person.³⁴
- UkrLandFarming is the second largest landholder with 403,370 hectares. Founded by oligarch Oleg Bakhmatyuk, who was the 28th richest person in Ukraine in 2016 and has since lost much of his land and assets with Russia's annexation of Crimea, it specializes in grain, egg, milk, and meat production.³⁶
- The third largest landholder, with 360,238 hectares, is **MHP**, the largest producer and exporter of chicken in Ukraine.³⁷ It was founded by its current CEO, Yuriy Kosyuk, the country's 10th richest person.³⁸
- With 264,270 hectares, Astarta is Ukraine's largest producer of sugar and is also active in industrial milk production and soybean processing.³⁹ Its founder and current CEO, Viktor Ivanchyk, is the 95th richest person in the country.⁴⁰
- **Nibulon**'s founder, Oleksiy Vadatursky was Ukraine's 24th richest person, but passed away in July 2022 as a result of a Russian missile strike. **Nibulon** grows grain for export on 82,500 hectares.⁴¹

• System Capital Management (SCM) is a major financial and industrial holding firm controlled by Ukraine's richest man, Rinat Akhmetov.⁴² SCM owns various agricultural subsidiaries, notably HarvEast, which produces wheat, sunflower, legumes, corn, and cattle.⁴³ The firm manages 26,000 hectares of land, having lost control of over 100,000 hectares to the war.⁴⁴

Foreign firms

Several foreign firms have consolidated some of the largest agricultural areas of the country. The three largest are:

- The fifth largest landholder in the country, with 290,749 hectares, is **NCH Capital**, a US-based private equity firm that invests on behalf of prominent US pension funds, university endowments, and foundations.⁴⁵ It operates in Ukraine through the company AgroProsperis.⁴⁶
- **PIF Saudi**, owned by the Sovereign Fund of Saudi Arabia, operates on 228,654 hectares through the Saudi Agriculture and Livestock Investment Company ('SALIC') and its subsidiary, Continental Farmers Group.⁴⁷
- TNA Corporate Solutions, another US-based firm, is owned by American businessman Nicholas Piazza.⁴⁸ It controls 295,624 hectares through several subsidiaries, including Pivden Agro Invest, Podillya Agroproduct, Hetmanske, and Prydniprovske.⁴⁹ Most of the land leased by TNA comes from transfers from UkrLandFarming made in recent years.

#	Company	Hectares	Country of registration
1	Kernel Holding S.A.	582,062	Luxembourg
2	UkrLandFarming	403,370	Cyprus
3	MHP S.E.	360,238	Cyprus
4	TNA Corporate Solutions LLC	295,624	USA
5	NCH Capital	290,749	USA
6	Astarta Holding N.V.	264,270	Netherlands
7	Industrial Milk Company (IMC) S.A.	218,138	Luxembourg
8	PIF Saudi	228,654	Saudi Arabia
9	Agroton Public Limited	120,000	Cyprus
10	Nibulon	82,500	Ukraine

Table 1: The top 10 firms controlling agricultural land in Ukraineso

Foreign control of Ukrainian agribusinesses

A number of the largest landholding firms have opened their capital to private investors, generally foreign, who now control a variable amount of their shares. Several of them are listed on Western stock exchanges such as Paris, London, or Warsaw. These include Kernel, MHP, and Astarta as well as Industrial Milk Company (IMC) and the France-based AgroGeneration, which both produce grains and oilseeds.⁵¹ An analysis of the shareholding for several of these companies is presented in the next section.

Who Are the Shareholders?

Most of the largest landholding firms have similar ownership models, belonging to their respective oligarch founder, who remains the largest shareholder. This is the case for UkrLandFarming, which is 100 percent owned by its founder Oleg Bakhmatyuk and has no other known shareholders. Similarly, the founders of Kernel, MHP, and Astarta respectively own 42.6 percent, 59.7 percent, and 41.2 percent of their firms' shares.

However, a number of the largest firms have opened their capital to foreign investors. Due to a lack of transparency around such transactions, public information is limited. The three tables below list the top known shareholders for three firms for which information could be obtained, i.e. Kernel, MHP, and Astarta.

Key investors in the largest landholders in Ukraine are mainly prominent investment funds – including Vanguard Group, Kopernik Global Investors, BNP Asset Management Holding, Goldman Sachs-owned NN Investment Partners Holdings, and Norges Bank Investment Management, which manages Norway's sovereign wealth fund (see Tables 2, 3, and 4).

Foreign Shareholders Associate with Oligarchs

- **NN Investment Partners Holdings N.V.** is a Netherlands-based private investment firm, which owns shares in both Kernel and Astarta.⁵⁵ In April 2022, it was acquired by investment banking firm Goldman Sachs Group and was combined with Goldman Sachs Asset Management.⁵⁶ Over the years, Goldman Sachs has been involved in a string of controversies, including playing a central role in the 2008 financial crisis and partaking in the multi-billion 1MDB bribery scandal.⁵⁷
- **Kopernik Global Investors LLC** is a US-based private investment firm with US\$4.97 billion assets under management.⁵⁸ It owns shares in Kernel, MHP, and Astarta, and was the third largest private investor in Ukraine in 2020.⁵⁹ A "contrarian fund manager," it is specialized in looking for companies across the world it views as undervalued in contexts marked by political and economic instability.⁶⁰
- Heptagon Capital LLP is a London-based private investment firm, which manages US\$12.36 billion in assets.⁶¹ It owns shares in Kernel, MHP, and Astarta. Along with Kopernik Global Investors LLC, it manages the Kopernik Global All-Cap Equity Fund, which has holdings in agriculture, palm oil production, gold and silver mining, uranium production, and natural gas.⁶²
- Norges Bank Investment Management owns shares in both Kernel and MHP.⁶³ It manages the Norwegian Government Pension Fund Global – also known as the Oil Fund – which is Norway's sovereign wealth fund.⁶⁴ With over US\$1.4 trillion worth of assets, it is the largest single owner in the world's stock market, controlling 1.5 percent of all shares in the world's listed companies.⁶⁵ As of 2020, it was the fourth largest investor in Ukraine.⁶⁶
- Hamblin Watsa Investment Counsel Ltd. is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Fairfax Financial Holdings Ltd., a Toronto-based financial management company.⁶⁷ Holding close to 31 percent of Astarta's shares, it is the firm's largest shareholder after its founder granting it significant power in the company.⁶⁸ Fairfax Financial Holdings Ltd. also controls 70 percent of FFH Ukraine, the holding company of three Ukrainian insurance firms, and has a 10 percent share in Ovostar Union, a Ukrainian egg producer.⁶⁹

Table 2: Top 10 known shareholders in Kernel Holding S.A.⁵²

#	Shareholders	Country	%
1	Namsen Ltd. (owned by founder Andrii Verevskyi)	Cyprus	42.62
2	Cascade Investment Fund	Cayman Islands	5.42
3	Kopernik Global Investors LLC	USA	3.20
4	Heptagon Capital LLP	United Kingdom	1.90
5	Vanguard Group Inc.	USA	1.87
6	Dimensional Fund Advisors LP	USA	1.66
7	Norges Bank Investment Management	Norway	1.24
8	NN Investment Partners Holdings N.V.	Netherlands	1.18
9	GAMMA PKO Towarzystwo Funduszy Inwestycyjnych S.A.	Poland	0.95
10	Grantham Mayo Van Otterloo & Co. LLC	USA	0.93

Table 3: Top 10 known shareholders in MHP S.E.⁵³

#	Shareholders	Country	%
1	Yuriy A. Kosyuk (CEO and founder)	Ukraine	59.70
2	Kopernik Global Investors LLC	USA	3.90
3	Norges Bank Investment Management	Norway	3.11
4	Heptagon Capital LLP	United Kingdom	2.25
5	Prosperity Capital Management Ltd.	Cayman Islands	2.22
6	BNP Asset Management Holding	France	1.36
7	Baring Asset Management Ltd.	United Kingdom	0.37
8	Russell Investment Management LLC	USA	0.27
9	Marathon Asset Management Ltd.	United Kingdom	0.22
10	Mori Capital Management Ltd.	Malta	0.19

Table 4: Top 10 known shareholders in Astarta Holding N.V.⁵⁴

#	Shareholders	Country	%
1	Viktor Petrovych Ivanchyk (CEO and founder)	Ukraine	41.24
2	Hamblin Watsa Investment Counsel Ltd.	Canada	30.84
3	Kopernik Global Investors LLC	USA	2.72
4	Heptagon Capital LLP	United Kingdom	1.93
5	Investiční společnost České spořitelny, a.s.	Czechia	0.49
6	NN Investment Partners Holdings N.V.	Netherlands	0.46
7	Russell Investment Management LLC	USA	0.25
8	Marathon Asset Management Ltd.	USA	0.19
9	Universal Investment GmbH	Germany	0.03
10	Acadian Asset Management LLC	USA	0.02



Private Equity Fund NCH Capital and Its Prominent US Investors

US-based private equity firm NCH Capital was founded in 1993 by George Rohr and Moris Tabacinic, two US businessmen heavily involved in the privatization frenzy that followed the collapse of the Soviet Union. As analyzed in a report by GRAIN,⁷⁰ they have established a series of funds to lease or buy farms in the region at a low price, with the aim to aggregate them into large-scale grain and soybean farms – successfully amassing a land bank of 700,000 hectares in Ukraine and Russia.⁷¹ After securing investments from prominent Western financial institutions, it channeled these funds through offshore companies located in tax havens like Cyprus and the Cayman Islands and into joint ventures with local firms to take over the land.⁷² The firm faces accusations of unlawful land acquisition, tax evasion, and illicit financial activity.⁷³ NCH Capital played a key role in pushing for land reform in Ukraine: In 2015, its founder and CEO George Rohr was part of the high-level meetings involving the Ukrainian President and the US Secretary of Commerce that led Ukraine to agree on an IMF reform plan, as a condition for two US\$1 billion loan guarantees from the US government.⁷⁴





Table 5: Known past and present investors in NCH Capital

Investors	Country
Dow Chemical Company Pension Fund	USA
European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD)	United Kingdom
General Electric Pension Trust	USA
Honeywell International Retirement Trust	USA
John S. & James L. Knight Foundation	USA
L3Harris Technologies Retirement Plan	USA
Lockheed Martin Pension Plan	USA
Mass General Brigham	USA
Merseyside Pension Fund	United Kingdom
Nathan Cummings Foundation	USA
Overseas Private Investment Corporation (OPIC)	USA
Phoenix Insurance Company	Israel
Skoll Foundation	USA
The Grantham Foundation	USA
Union Carbide Employees' Pension Plan	USA
University of Michigan Endowment	USA
Harvard University	USA
Wellesley College Endowment	USA

Despite its controversial history, NCH Capital, the fifth largest landholder in Ukraine, has succeeded in attracting investments from prominent US pension funds, university endowments, private foundations, and international financial institutions – listed in Table 5.

The **EBRD** is not only one of the firm's key lenders, but it is also one of its most prominent investors. In 2013, it took a US100 million equity stake in one of NCH Capital's farmland funds.⁷⁶

The US government has also invested US\$10 million in NCH Capital through its **Overseas Private Investment Corporation** (OPIC) – now part of the US International Development Finance Corporation (DFC), an agency supporting "US businesses to enter challenging international markets" – for a project tied to AgroProsperis.⁷⁷

NCH Capital has also received investments from a number of renowned private foundations. These include institutions with claimed progressive values such as the **Nathan Cummings Foundation**, which claims its goal is to "create a morejust, vibrant, sustainable, and democratic society" and to focus on "decreas[ing] concentrated corporate power,"⁷⁸ and the **John S. & James L. Knight Foundation**, self-described as "social investors who support a more effective democracy by funding free expression and journalism, arts and culture in community."⁷⁹ It also invests funds from the **Grantham** Foundation, whose mission is to "protect and conserve the natural environment."⁸⁰

Other institutional investors are prominent US pension funds, including General Electric Pension Trust, Dow Chemical Company Pension Fund, and Lockheed Martin Pension Plan, as well as renowned university endowments, such as the University of Michigan Endowment. It has also received investments from Harvard University.

Who Are the Creditors?

Beyond the shareholders and investors, who controls the largest landholding firms also depends on their level of indebtedness, which is very significant for some of the companies, providing creditors with some level of control over the firms and their assets. If a firm fails to meet its payment obligations, its creditors become entitled to take possession of its assets and sell them – essentially transforming into the owners of the company's assets.⁸¹

In recent years, European banking institutions and the World Bank have been key lenders to Ukrainian agribusinesses. As detailed in Table 6, the EBRD, EIB, and IFC have lent US\$1.7 billion to just six of Ukraine's largest landholding firms over the past 15 years.



Company	European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD)	European Investment Bank (EIB)	International Finance Corporation (IFC)	Total
MHP S.E.	298	83	211	592
Nibulon	248	69	60	377
Kernel Holding S.A.	208		40	248
Astarta Holding N.V.	85	49	105	239
NCH Capital	150			150
Industrial Milk Company (IMC) S.A.	20		50	70
Total	1,009	201	466	1,676

Table 6: Financing of the largest Ukrainian landholders by European institutions and the World Bank since 2008 (million US\$)⁸²

Data on loans is difficult to track given the general lack of transparency in such financial deals. However, research from various sources reveals a variety of additional public and private creditors – mostly European and North American financial institutions, which have lent resources to some of the largest landholders in Ukraine:

- UkrLandFarming owns two of Europe's largest poultry farms, as well as two of its largest grain storage facilities.⁸³ It is also the owner of Avangardco IPL, Europe's largest egg producer.⁸⁴ As of 2020, it was estimated that UkrLandFarming's debt burden stood at US\$1.65 billion, of which US\$1.25 billion was owed to foreign creditors including the US-based Gramercy Funds Management LLC, the Export-Import Bank of the United States, Pala Assets Limited, and Denmark's Export Credit Agency.⁸⁵ Other creditors included Deutsche Bank, Sberbank of Russia, and Canada's Export-Import Agency.⁸⁶
 - **Kernel Holding S.A.** has received loans from the Dutch banking group ING Bank, the French bank Natixis, the German bank Landesbank Baden-Württemberg, and the Austrian banking group Raiffeisen.⁸⁷ In 2019, the firm entered into credit agreements of US\$390 million with ING Bank and US\$300 million with Natixis.⁸⁸ Kernel and its subsidiaries also obtained a credit facility of US\$20.4 million from Landesbank Baden-Württemberg in 2013, and one amounting to EUR2.86 million from Raiffeisen Bank in 2017.⁸⁹

MHP S.E. entered into loan agreements worth US\$125.5 million with ING Bank in 2011 and 2018, EUR11.4 million with the German Landesbank in 2011, EUR65.2 million with the Slovenian bank ABANKA in 2016, and US\$26.7 million with the Dutch bank Rabobank between 2015 and 2017.⁹⁰

- Astarta Holding N.V. received a US\$25 million loan from the Netherlands Development Finance Company in 2017.⁹¹ In 2019, it also obtained a US\$20 million credit facility from the German development finance institution Deutsche Investitions-und Entwicklungsgesellschaft (DEG), a subsidiary of the German national development bank KfW Bankengruppe.⁹²
- **Nibulon** has received loans from Canadian and Danish financial institutions, as well as a US\$80 million syndicated loan agreement arranged by ING Bank in 2018.⁹³

The weight and level of control over these firms by foreign creditors is hidden by the opacity of the system. Nevertheless, the recent history of UkrLandFarming illustrates the relationship and sometimes the tension between Ukrainian agribusinesses and their lenders. In 2016-2017, the firm was forced to restructure its debt, reaching an agreement with a majority of its foreign creditors to restructure its Eurobonds worth US\$500 million.94 This led to drastic organizational changes, including layoffs of 6,000 employees.95 In 2019, UkrLandFarming and its subsidiary Avangard agreed to restructure US\$119 million of debt with state-owned bank Oschadbank.96 In December 2021, US investment fund Gramercy, which holds 10 percent of UkrLandFarming's debt, sued the founder Oleg Bakhmatyuk in Wyoming and in Cyprus for allegedly siphoning US\$1 billion out of the company to avoid paying its deb to the fund.97 Bakhmatyuk is accused of having worked with Wyoming-based businessman Nicholas Piazza - who owns TNA Corporate Solutions, now the 3rd largest landholder in Ukraine - to divert "assets into newly formed Wyoming shell companies in order to exploit the state's confidentiality protections" and prevent "a Gramercy-led creditor takeover."98 As part of this strategy, in 2019, "Bakhmatyuk transferred at least 100



subsidiaries from [UkrLandFarming] to TNA in Wyoming" worth over US\$870 million.⁹⁹ Included in the transfer were three companies – Pivden Agro Invest, Hetmanske, and Prydniprovske – which hold over 80,000 hectares of land in Ukraine, thereby greatly increasing the amount of land controlled by TNA Corporate Solutions.¹⁰⁰ In 2020, the ownership of the company Rise-Maksymko was also transferred from UkrLandFarming to TNA Corporate Solutions, further increasing the latter's landbank by an estimated 180,000 hectares.¹⁰¹ In response, in September 2022, the District Court of Nicosia in Cyprus froze U\$79.4 million of Bakhmatyuk's assets.¹⁰²

Bankrolling the Oligarchs



Farming, https:// www.ulf.com.ua/ Western banks and funds are not just financing Ukraine's largest agribusinesses, but also oligarchs who have made their fortune by acquiring large tracts of land, a number of whom have previously been accused of fraud and corrupt dealings. UkrLandFarming's founder, Oleg Bakhmatyuk, has been implicated in a corruption scandal involving two insolvent banks he owned and is sued by a US investor accusing him of siphoning US\$1 billion out of the company.¹⁰³

Yuriy Kosyuk, the founder of MHP, has also been involved in a string of controversies in connection with his agribusiness. One of the largest exporters of chicken products to the European Union, MHP has been shown to use letterbox companies in tax havens like Luxembourg and Cyprus to avoid paying taxes in Ukraine, a common strategy employed by

Ukrainian agribusinesses.¹⁰⁴ MHP has also been accused of corruption, exacerbating air and water pollution, violating community rights, and perpetuating human rights abuses such as the beating of activists and public smear campaigns.¹⁰⁵ In 2018, it was also at the heart of a scandal in the EU, when it was revealed that MHP was exploiting a loophole in EU import quotas for chicken meat, allowing it to bypass the quotas altogether.¹⁰⁶ In 2019, Ukraine's President Volodymyr Zelenskyy asked anti-corruption agencies to investigate the 2.5 billion hryvnia [US\$97 million in 2019] in subsidies MHP received from the state budget in 2017-2018, despite reporting a net profit of US\$230 million in 2017.¹⁰⁷

THE PRICE TO PAY: A DRASTIC STRUCTURAL ADJUSTMENT PROGRAM

Since the installation of a pro-EU government following the Maidan Revolution in 2014, the World Bank, the IMF, and EBRD have been laying the groundwork for large-scale privatization in Ukraine through a massive structural adjustment program.

In 2014, Ukraine had to commit to a set of austerity measures in return for a US\$17 billion bailout from the IMF, as well as an additional US\$3.5 billion aid package from the World Bank.¹⁰⁸ These measures included slashing public pensions and wages, reforming the public provision of water and energy, the privatization of banks, and changing the country's VAT system.¹⁰⁹ As a precondition for European integration, the EU also imposed legally-binding political and economic reforms to privatize the economy, as codified in the 2014 Association Agreement and Deep and Comprehensive Free Trade Areas (DCFTA), which entered into force in 2017.¹¹⁰

EBRD President urges Ukraine to continue reforms



Screenshot from EBRD website, https://www.ebrd.com/news/2017/ebrd-president-urges-ukraine-to-continue-reforms-.html



Friends in the Dnepropetrovsk region, Ukraine. Inefficiently managed resources, including agricultural land, remain a drag on growth (photo: Roman Kharlamov)

IMF COUNTRY FOCUS

Ukraine Receives IMF Support But Must Accelerate Reforms

April 4, 2017

Screenshot from an IMF Press release, https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2017/04/03/na040417-ukraine-receives-imf-support-but-must-accelerate-reforms

With the Ukrainian government continuing to borrow money to keep the economy afloat, its foreign debt has ballooned. As of July 2022, the public sector's debt stood at US\$60 billion, while Ukrainian private businesses owed a total of US\$68 billion.¹¹¹ Ukraine is now the world's third-largest debtor to the IMF, after Argentina and Egypt.¹¹² This debt was contracted at the expense of a drastic decline in the living conditions of a large part of the country's population. Measures like the introduction of market tariffs for utilities¹¹³ and pension reform, imposed as part of the structural adjustment program, have led to the erosion of public services, rise in the price of gas and utility tariffs, and the impoverishment of Ukrainians.¹¹⁴ Between 2013 and 2019, the average monthly wage dropped the equivalent of US\$80.115 This drop was coupled with a high rate of inflation – which peaked at 43 percent in 2015.¹¹⁶ During that time, the price of gas – which is the main source of heat, hot water, and cooking fuel for most Ukrainians – increased twelvefold.¹¹⁷ Pension reforms introduced in 2017 have similarly played a part in the impoverishment of the population - around 80 percent of single pensioners in Ukraine live below the official poverty line, while 65 percent receive a pension below 3,000 hryvnia [US\$82] per month.¹¹⁸ In 2021, Ukraine was the poorest country in Europe, with a GDP per capita of US\$4,835.119 In 2014, the country's poverty rate stood at 28.6 percent; by 2016, it had doubled, reaching a staggering 58.6 percent.¹²⁰ While it has declined slightly in recent years, it remained high at 41.3 percent in 2019.121

A key condition of Western aid has been to lift the moratorium on the sale of agricultural land and the creation of a land market, which is discussed in the next section.



Figure 1: Poverty rate of Ukrainian households, 2001-2018

HOW WESTERN FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS FORCED UKRAINE TO PUT ITS AGRICULTURAL LAND FOR SALE

Before the breakup of the Soviet Union in 1991, all land was the property of the state, with farmers working on state and collective farms. In the 1990s, guided and supported by the IMF and other international institutions, the government privatized much of Ukraine's farmland,¹²² which resulted in the growing concentration of land in the hands of a new oligarchic class.¹²³ To stop this process, the government instituted a moratorium in 2001, which halted further privatization and prevented almost all transfers of private land.¹²⁴ 96 percent of agricultural land in Ukraine, or about 40 million hectares, was subjected to the moratorium.125 While the moratorium prevented further purchases of land, farmland could still be leased.¹²⁶ Many small landowners leased their land to both domestic and foreign corporations. Although the moratorium was meant to be temporary, it was extended multiple times until it was lifted in July 2021 under the pressure of international financial institutions.

Lifting the moratorium on the sale of agricultural land and the creation of a land market had been a key demand of Western financial institutions since 2014.¹²⁷ As detailed below, the EBRD, the IMF, and the World Bank all pushed for this reform to expand access to Ukraine's farmland for agribusinesses and private investors.

The strategy of EBRD, Ukraine's largest lender and investor, is centered around creating a "conducive environment for market efficiency," notably through the land reform.128 It has spent close to US\$2 billion to support the country's leading agribusinesses while pressuring the government to implement land reform to increase private investment.¹²⁹ The EBRD's 2011-2014 Ukraine Country Strategy aimed to "[unlock its] agricultural and industrial potential" by addressing a number of challenges, including the agricultural sector's low productivity, uncertainty tied to land ownership and user rights, limited access to finance, and the moratorium on the sale of agricultural land.¹³⁰ According to the EBRD, all of these stood in the way of investments.¹³¹ In 2011, the EBRD also launched the Private Sector in Food Security Initiative,132 which pushed for deregulation of the agricultural sector, working with "the industry and the government to develop a concrete work plan to remove obstacles to sector-wide agribusiness investments."133 Its 2018-2023 Country Strategy stated that "land reform is key for private business" and that the Bank would continue to push for it.134

Throughout the years, the World Bank has concurred with these efforts through two of its agencies, the IFC and the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (IBRD). In 2013, the IBRD launched the US\$89 million Ukraine Rural Land Titling and Cadastre Development Project to privatize state lands and communal farm enterprises, allocate land parcels and issue deeds to land owners, and establish an electronic land cadastre.135 Its claimed goal was to encourage "the restructuring of farms into more efficient units."¹³⁶ In 2019, the IBRD approved a US\$200 million loan for the restructuring of the agricultural market and the auctioning of state lands¹³⁷ after President Zelenskyy's pledge to move fast on lifting the moratorium on the sale of agricultural land.¹³⁸ In 2020 and 2021, the IBRD approved two loans for a total of US\$700 million¹³⁹ - the First and Second Economic Recovery Development Policy Loans - both conditional on reforms "establishing a transparent market for agricultural land," in addition to "demonopolizing key sectors to strengthen competition, privatizing state-owned enterprises, and tackling corruption."140 Whereas the IBRD has concentrated on pressing for reforms, since 2004, the IFC has provided over US\$1 billion in financing to the country's largest agribusinesses.141

In 2017, the IMF called for "a major acceleration in critical structural reforms," pushing for "agricultural land reform to lift the moratorium on land sales," among other privatization measures.¹⁴² To this end, it established a working group with relevant ministries and the World Bank to draft legislation opening up Ukraine's land market and allowing for the sale of land.¹⁴³ It approved in 2015 a four-year US\$17.5 billion Extended Fund Facility for Ukraine, followed by a US\$3.9 billion loan program in 2018 – both of which included reforms tied to the creation of the agricultural land market.¹⁴⁴

With an estimated 64 percent of the population against the creation of a land market,¹⁴⁵ the IMF launched a public information campaign in 2017 in an attempt to gain support for the reform.¹⁴⁶ In 2019 and 2020, large protests and rallies erupted against changes to laws governing the sale of farmland.¹⁴⁷ Much of this opposition stems from the fact that many Ukrainians believe the land reform law will exacerbate corruption in the agricultural sphere, as well as reinforce its control by powerful interests.¹⁴⁸ For many citizens, the most serious concern with the law is the potential for oligarchs and foreign interests to obtain ownership of land, by exploiting the country's impotent judicial and regulatory systems.¹⁴⁹

Despite this widespread opposition, on March 31, 2020, Ukraine passed a law legalizing the sale of farmland and lifting the country's 19-year moratorium on land transactions. Ending the moratorium was part of a series of policy reforms that the IMF conditioned a US\$8 billion loan package upon.¹⁵⁰ Faced with a deep economic crisis, an ongoing civil war, and the rapidly escalating COVID-19 pandemic, Ukraine risked plunging into default without the loan package. The timing of the bill's passage coincided with mandatory COVID-19 stay-at-home orders in place across the country, effectively quelling any further protests or demonstrations.¹⁵¹

With some concessions made in the final version as a result of the opposition, Law 552-IX established a land market in several stages.¹⁵² Starting in July 2021, the law makes it possible for individual Ukrainian citizens to purchase up to 100 hectares. The second stage begins in January 2024 and will raise the limit to 10,000 hectares and permit sales to legal entities.¹⁵³

Since the first year of the land market's opening after July 2021, 111,307 land deals have been signed, covering 262,679 hectares of land.¹⁵⁴ A longstanding prohibition on foreign individuals and companies buying land in Ukraine remains, although they retain the ability to lease land.¹⁵⁵ The few concessions included in the final version of the bill, however, are inadequate in preventing further consolidation of land ownership.¹⁵⁶ For instance, the ban on foreign or unknown owners from acquiring land would require tracing and enforcement, which are highly unlikely to materialize within the current global economic system where companies and subsidiaries constantly change hands and are financed and owned without transparency. Additionally, the very high level of indebtedness of Ukrainian agribusinesses calls the ban into question. Because a vast number of these agribusinesses' lenders are Western banks and international financial institutions, in the case of a default, their land and assets would likely be taken over by these creditors, which raises legal and practical questions given the land law prevents foreign entities from purchasing land in the country.¹⁵⁷



A LAND MARKET TO BENEFIT OLIGARCHS, LARGE AGRIBUSINESSES, FOREIGN INVESTORS, AND CREDITORS

The government and international institutions have promoted land reform as a way to "unlock" the full potential of Ukrainian farmland by making the agricultural sector more attractive to international investors.¹⁵⁸ The main argument put forward has been that it will have a "positive impact on economic growth."¹⁵⁹ According to the World Bank, lifting the moratorium on land sales would add around 1-2 percent to Ukraine's annual GDP growth rate for five years.¹⁶⁰ However, this increase is expected to mainly come from the "expansion of producers with higher productivity and incentives for lower productivity producers to improve or exit, as the price of land rises."¹⁶¹ The institution thus explicitly expects the land reform law to push poorer, smaller farmers out of agriculture and help grow larger land holdings.

As of August 2022, the largest agribusinesses operating in the country controlled approximately 4.4 million hectares of land.¹⁶² Once the legal limitations are lifted in 2024 and

legal entities can purchase up to 10,000 hectares, these agribusinesses will be able to further expand their access to land, a process that is already at play. In October 2021, Kernel, for instance, announced plans to increase its land bank to 700,000 hectares, up from its 506,000 hectares at the time.¹⁶³ Similarly, MHP, which currently controls 360,000 hectares of land, seeks to expand its land bank to 550,000 hectares.¹⁶⁴ MHP is also reportedly circumventing restrictions on the purchase of land by asking its employees to buy land and lease it to the company, further driving land consolidation.¹⁶⁵

The creation of a land market is therefore likely to expand the amount of agricultural land in the hands of oligarchs and large agribusiness firms. This was the concern of many Ukrainians fearing that, due to the country's rampant corruption and weak rule of law, small farmers will have few avenues to assert their rights in the face of increasing competition from agribusinesses.¹⁶⁶



UkraineInvest, the government agency created to attract foreign investments, promotes Ukraine as being "the land of agri opportunities," with "cheap labor" and "cheap land rent." Source: UkraineInvest, https://ukraineinvest.gov.ua/industries/agrifood/

SUPPORT FOR AGRIBUSINESSES, NOT SMALL FARMERS

While financial institutions have insisted that one of their priorities is strengthening Ukraine's anti-corruption institutions, the reforms they have imposed raise major concerns. The primary beneficiaries of the land reform will likely be agribusiness interests and oligarchs who built their fortunes during the initial privatization wave.¹⁶⁷ Oligarchs already control vast swaths of the country's resources: The top ten percent of richest Ukrainians hold nearly 60 percent of Ukraine's wealth.¹⁶⁸ Other reforms, including the liberalization of the energy sector, the privatization of state-owned enterprises, the restructuring of the financial sector, and the overhaul of the pension system, pose similar concerns - namely that they would increase inequality, paradoxically enriching the oligarchy that the IMF, EBRD, and World Bank claim to be fighting through anti-corruption measures.

Additionally, by supporting large agribusinesses, international financial institutions are in effect subsidizing an industrial model of agriculture based on the intensive use of synthetic inputs, fossil fuels, and large-scale monocropping – long shown to be environmentally and socially destructive.¹⁶⁹ Negative impacts include the loss of biodiversity and soil fertility, high carbon emissions, land degradation, and chemical contamination of soil and water, with significant impact on human, animal, and planetary health.¹⁷⁰

In contrast, as recent research shows, small-scale farmers in Ukraine have demonstrated resilience and a great potential for leading the expansion of a different model based on agroecology, environmental sustainability, and the production of healthy food.¹⁷¹Ukraine's small to medium-sized farmers also play a crucial role in guaranteeing the country's food security. They produce over 50 percent of the country's agricultural output, including 99 percent of potatoes, 89 percent of vegetables, 78 percent of milk, and 74 percent of beef.¹⁷² Yet, most small farmers have very limited access to financing, which favors large farms and agribusinesses.¹⁷³ Banks mainly work with farmers whose holdings exceed 500 hectares.¹⁷⁴ Moreover, if loans are granted to smaller farms, they require extensive paperwork and tend to be short-term as well as inconsequential, with high interest rates.¹⁷⁵





The World Bank has justified the creation of the land market as a way for small farmers to access financing.¹⁷⁶ However, the institution expects this to happen through farmers using their own land and crops as collateral for bank loans or through partial credit guarantees, instead of directly financing them and putting in place effective financing and institutional mechanisms.¹⁷⁷ Since 2015, through the IFC and in partnership with the government of Switzerland, the World Bank has pushed for crop receipts as a way for Ukraine's small farmers to access financing.¹⁷⁸ While the IFC claims that crop receipts have allowed 2,000 small farmers to gain access to US\$1 billion of financing, this sum of money does not come from the financial institution, as is the case for large agribusinesses, but instead requires farmers to use their future harvests as collateral to secure capital financing.¹⁷⁹ The World Bank has also supported the creation of a Partial Credit Guarantee (PCG) Fund to "reduce credit risk and enable lending to small farmers," but the size of this fund is only 200 million hryvnia – or US\$5.4 million, a negligible amount compared to the loans secured by the country's agribusinesses.¹⁸⁰

THE IMPACT OF THE WAR ON AGRICULTURE IN UKRAINE

The Russian invasion has had numerous repercussions on Ukrainian agriculture, including shortages of fertilizers, seeds, and fuel.¹⁸¹ In addition to blockading Black Sea ports, destroying infrastructure, and seizing Ukrainian grain, the Russian military has also targeted agricultural facilities. It is estimated that land mines are present on around 10 percent of Ukrainian farmland.¹⁸² Some agribusinesses report having lost access to their land, such as UkrLandFarming, which claims it has lost control of 40 percent of its holdings, including 100,000 hectares in the southern region of Kherson and 6,500 hectares in the eastern region of Luhansk.¹⁸³ HarvEast, which is controlled by SCM, has stated that it has almost lost all of its assets in the Donetsk region as a result of the war, losing control of over 95,000 hectares of land near Mariupol.184

Some of this land has been seized by other agribusinesses, who are taking advantage of the conflict to accumulate more land. For instance, 100,000 acres (40,500 hectares) of the land lost by HarvEast has allegedly been seized by the Russian agribusiness Agrocomplex, which controls over 800,000 hectares of land in Russia and is headed by oligarch Alexander Tkachev, a former Russian agriculture minister.¹⁸⁵ Agrocomplex has been accused of taking over 400,000 acres (161,874 hectares) of Ukrainian farmland.¹⁸⁶ In addition to the HarvEast's holdings, this includes 250,000 acres held by Agroton, and 50,000 acres held by Nibulon.¹⁸⁷ Agrocomplex is now reportedly farming this land.¹⁸⁸ In another instance described by the Association of Farmers and Private Landowners of Ukraine, a Ukrainian agribusiness of 15,000 hectares took over land shares from five small farmers, by offering the landowners a rental rate of 15 percent of its harvest.¹⁸⁹ The farmers, who previously leased the plots at a rate of 10 percent, were unable to outbid this offer, consequently losing the land. Yet upon signing new lease agreements with landowners, the agribusiness declared that, due to the state of emergency provoked by the war, the new rental rate would be a mere three percent.¹⁹⁰

By breaking down supply chains, the war has severely disrupted the activities of agribusinesses, causing certain large firms to cease functioning, operate at a loss, or go bankrupt.¹⁹¹ In the face of this, it is "small farmers that have been left to pick up the pieces."192 As they do not rely as heavily on industrial supply chains, they have proven to be more resilient, flexible, and mobile.¹⁹³ However, small farmers have had to operate with very limited amount of land and financing, while agribusinesses continue to receive the bulk of the Ukrainian government and international financial institutions' support.¹⁹⁴ According to Victor Yarovyi, a scientist at the Institute for Economics and Forecasting of the Ukrainian National Academy of Science, Ukraine's rural population is now suffering from poverty, with 44 percent living below the poverty line and seven percent suffering from malnutrition.¹⁹⁵



Raisa Shenderrovska showing her destroyed garden and greenhouse, Mironovskiy, November 13, 2015 © FAO / Albert Gonzalez Farran

POST-WAR RECONSTRUCTION PLANS TO PRIVATIZE FURTHER

Ukraine's staggering and growing foreign debt makes it likely that reconstruction will be dictated by international financial institutions and foreign interests, which have already indicated that they will use their leverage to further privatize the country's public sector and liberalize its agriculture.¹⁹⁶

Ukraine's external debt – estimated at US\$132 billion in 2020 – has continued to swell because of the war.¹⁹⁷ In 2022, the EBRD, the IMF, and the World Bank approved close to US\$7 billion of additional loans to the country.¹⁹⁸

In August 2022, after months of pressure, Ukraine's creditors agreed to a two-year freeze on payments on US\$20 billion in international bonds.¹⁹⁹ However, this agreement excludes major creditors, including the IMF and the World Bank.²⁰⁰ In any case, these loans will eventually have to be repaid, along with their associated charges, fees, and interest that continues to rise – locking Ukraine in a cycle of unsustainable debt obligations.

In 2022, Ukraine spent US\$4.3 billion servicing its debt.²⁰¹ Despite the war, it repaid the World Bank US\$496 million and the IMF US\$2 billion (plus US\$312 million in charges and interests) the same year.²⁰² These debt repayments weigh heavily on an economy already strained by war and economic crisis – exceeding what the country spends on key sectors. For instance, educational expenditures for 2022 stood at US\$1.6 billion, US\$400 million less than the reimbursement to the IMF.²⁰³

Ukraine's crippling debt burden means that it will likely face significant pressure from its creditors, bondholders, and international financial institutions on how its post-war reconstruction - estimated to cost US\$750 billion - should happen.²⁰⁴ Already, international financial institutions are calling on Ukraine to further the "market-enabling agenda that was underway before the war," including privatization, deregulation, and reduced social spending.205 An April 2022 World Bank paper titled "Relief, Recovery, and Resilient Reconstruction" states that "post-war reconstruction may present an opportunity to think differently about social services, [...] geared toward a new model of care that is no longer primarily institution-based (e.g. orphanages, old age homes, institutions for those with disabilities), but oriented toward home- and community-based care" - which would erode public social services and place the

"As you continue to push forward with difficult reforms – the United States, our allies, and international financial institutions support your efforts to integrate Ukraine into the global economy and put this nation on a path to self-sustaining growth."

> U.S. SECRETARY OF COMMERCE PENNY PRITZKER ADDRESS TO FORMER UKRAINIAN PRESIDENT PETRO POROSHENKO, SEPTEMBER 28, 2016²⁰⁸

responsibility for social support solely onto individuals.²⁰⁶ In the field of agriculture, the World Bank asserts that Ukraine's reconstruction will require "further liberalization of the agricultural land market" and expansion of "the Crop Receipts program to attract private capital."²⁰⁷

Similarly, the Ukraine Recovery Conference, which took place in July 2022, called for privatizing "non-critical enterprises," providing "access to funding with competitive cost of capital by supporting growth of loans," and improving "ease of doing business via a deregulation crowd-sourcing initiative."²⁰⁹ The Ukraine Reform Tracker report presented at the conference suggested that "the post-war moment may present an opportunity to complete the difficult land reform by extending the right to purchase agricultural land to legal entities, including foreign ones."²¹⁰ Everything is thus in place for further concentration of land in the hands of oligarchs, foreign interests, and large agribusinesses.²¹¹

Yet, the "post-war moment" should be an opportunity for just the opposite, i.e. the redesign of an economic model no longer dominated by oligarchy and corruption but where land and resources are controlled by and benefit all Ukrainians.

UKRAINIANS CALL FOR THE SUSPENSION OF THE LAND LAW DURING AND AFTER THE WAR

In December 2022, a coalition of farmers, academics, and NGOs called on the Ukrainian government to suspend the land reform law and all market transactions of land during the war and post-war period, "in order to guarantee the national security and preservation of territorial integrity of the country in wartime and post-war reconstruction period."212 Ukrainians are putting their lives down to defend their land but are well aware of the corrupt forces that are threatening that very same land and the whole economy of the country, as demonstrated by the very widespread consensus against the land reform law passed in 2020.

"Today, thousands of rural boys and girls, farmers, are fighting and dying in the war. They have lost everything - housing, land, livelihoods. They are practically unable to realize their right to land. The processes of free land sale and purchase are increasingly liberalized and advertised. And this really threatens the rights of Ukrainians to their land, for which they give their lives."

> - PROFESSOR OLENA BORODINA, NATIONAL ACADEMY OF SCIENCES OF UKRAINE (NASU)213

After a long history of marginalization under previous regimes, civil society and small farmers are calling for a postwar agrarian policy centered on farmers, environmental responsibility, and economic justice.²¹⁴ They demand the establishment of a political platform for the inclusion of small farmers into the Plan for the Reconstruction of Ukraine, recognizing them as equal players in the country's food system. They also ask for the adoption of the Law "On the Agrarian System," recognizing peasant farms and farming households as the basis of Ukraine's agrarian system; the creation of a national institution protecting the right of peasants, family farming, and the rural environment; and the formation of state programs that establish regional networks of local a gricultural markets generating shortsupply chains and incentivize food self-sufficiency through the production of domestic seeds.²¹⁵



Gonzalez Farran



The above can be the basis for the transformation of the agricultural sector in Ukraine to make it more democratic, environmentally, and socially sustainable, in a way that benefits the majority of the people - guaranteeing the right to "high-quality and safe domestically produced food."216 International policy and financial support should be geared towards this transformation, to benefit people and farmers rather than allowing colonization by oligarchs and foreign financial interests.217

www.oaklandinstitute.org

ENDNOTES

- Ukrainelnvest. "Agrifood." https://ukraineinvest.gov.ua/industries/agrifood/; Leshchenko, R. "Ukraine can feed the world." *Atlantic Council*, March 4, 2021. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/ blogs/ukrainealert/ukraine-can-feed-the-world/ (all accessed February 2, 2023).
- 2 Data on land leases was obtained from the Land Matrix https:// landmatrix.org/ (accessed February 2, 2023) and compared with companies' own documents as well as other databases such as https://www.largescaleagriculture.com/data/. The various sources present sometimes different data, but the Land Matrix appears to be the more up to date.
- 3 President of Ukraine. "For almost 30 years, the Ukrainian people have been fooled about land reform, 5 million hectares have been stolen during this period - President in an interview for Ukrainian TV channels." October 22, 2020. https://www.president.gov.ua/ en/news/majzhe-30-rokiv-ukrayinskij-narod-durili-shodo-zemelnoyi-ref-64785 (accessed January 30, 2023).
- 4 US Department of Agriculture. Foreign Agricultural Service. Ukraine: Households Agricultural Production. May 23, 2022. https:// www.fas.usda.gov/data/ukraine-households-agricultural-production (accessed January 30, 2023).
- 5 Foote, N. "Small farmers: The unsung heroes of the Ukraine war." *Euractiv*. April 20, 2022. https://www.euractiv.com/section/ agriculture-food/news/small-farmers-the-unsung-heroes-of-theukraine-war/ (accessed January 30, 2023).
- 6 International Bank for Reconstruction and Development. Program document for a proposed first economic recovery development policy loan (dpl) in the amount of US\$350 million to Ukraine. June 1, 2020. https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/665101593482807601/pdf/ukraine-first-economic-recovery-development-policy-loan.pdf; International Bank for Reconstruction and Development. Supplemental financing document for a proposed loan in the amount of EUR437.05 million (US\$489.45 million equivalent) to Ukraine for the financing of recovery from economic emergency. March 4, 2022. https://documents1.worldbank.org/ curated/en/752081647378220940/pdf/Ukraine-Financing-of-Recovery-from-Economic-Emergency-Ukraine-Supplemental-Development-Policy-Loan-Supplemental-Financing-Document.pdf (all accessed January 30, 2023).
- 7 Masters, J. and W. Merrow. How Much Aid Has the U.S. Sent Ukraine? Here Are Six Charts. Council on Foreign Relations, December 16, 2022. https://www.cfr.org/article/how-much-aid-hasus-sent-ukraine-here-are-six-charts (accessed January 30, 2023).
- Four packages of aid for Ukraine were voted by the US Congress 8 in 2022. The first was for US\$13.6 bn in March, the second US\$40 bn in May, the third US\$12.3 bn in September and the fourth US\$45 bn in December. US Congress. "Ukraine Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2022." https://appropriations.house.gov/ sites/democrats.appropriations.house.gov/files/Ukraine%20 Supplemental%20Summary.pdf; "Continuing Appropriations and Ukraine Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2023. Division B – Ukraine Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2023." https:// www.appropriations.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Continuing%20 Resolution_Section%20by%20Section.pdf#page=5;"Statute at Large 136 Stat. 4378 - Public Law No. 117-128 (05/21/2022)." https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/7691/ text; US Committee on Appropriations; "Fiscal Year 2023

Omnibus Appropriations Bill. US Committee on Appropriations. Division M— Additional Ukraine Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2023." https://appropriations.house.gov/sites/democrats.appropriations.house.gov/files/Ukraine%20Supplemental%20Summary%20FY23.pdf; See for more analysis: Freeman, B. and W. Hartung. "New Ukraine aid is a go — and it's more than most states get in a year." *Responsible Statecraft*. December 23, 2022. https://responsiblestatecraft.org/2022/12/23/new-ukraine-aid-is-a-go-and-its-morethan-most-states-get-in-a-year/ (all accessed February 10, 2023).

- 9 USAID. "Budget Justification, FY 2022." https://www.usaid.gov/ cj/fy-2022 (accessed January 30, 2023).
- 10 "Kernel to increase its leasehold farmland bank to 0.7 mln ha: Verevskiy." Latifundist.com, October 4, 2021. https://latifundist. com/en/novosti/56910-kernel-nameren-narastit-zemelnyj-bankdo-700-tys-ga--verevskij (accessed January 30, 2023).
- "MHP plans to increase the land bank to 550 thousand hectares." Latifundist.com, September 12, 2017. https://latifundist.com/en/ novosti/37041-mhp-planiruet-uvelichit-zemelnyj-bank-do-550-tysga (accessed January 30, 2023).
- 12 "Offering the Ukrainians to Buy Land for the MHP Agricultural Holding." Ukraine Gate, October 17, 2021. https://www.ukrgate. com/eng/?p=22025 (accessed January 30, 2023).
- HLPE. Agroecological and other innovative approaches for sustainable agriculture and food systems that enhance food security and nutrition. July 2019. https://www.fao.org/3/ca5602en/ca5602en.pdf (accessed January 31, 2023); Lindwall, C. Industrial Agriculture 101. NRDC, July 21, 2022. https://www.nrdc.org/stories/industrial-agricultural-pollution-101 (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 14 "Small farmers are the backbone of food security during the war – and must be supported after the victory." *The Center for Environmental Initiatives "Ekodiya.*" May 20, 2022. https://ecoaction. org.ua/mali-fermery-opora.html (accessed January 30, 2023); Mamonova, N. "What does War in Ukraine Mean for Smallholder Farming?" *ARC2020*, November 24, 2022. https://www.arc2020. eu/what-does-the-war-in-ukraine-mean-for-smallholder-farming/ (accessed January 31, 2023); Mamonova, N. "Food sovereignty and solidarity initiatives in rural Ukraine during the war." *The Journal of Peasant Studies* 50, no. 1 (2022): 47-66.
- 15 Resolution of the Public Forum of peasant farms, farming households, civil society organizations, and academic community. Kyiv, December 15, 2022.
- 16 Direct communication, January 27, 2023.
- 17 International Monetary Fund. "Total IMF Credit Outstanding Movement From January 01, 2023 to January 30, 2023." https:// www.imf.org/external/np/fin/tad/balmov2.aspx?type=TOTAL (accessed January 30, 2023).
- 18 "Ukraine sees post-war reconstruction costs nearing \$750 billion PM." *Reuters*, October 24, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/world/ europe/ukraine-sees-post-war-reconstruction-costs-nearing-750-billion-pm-2022-10-24/ ; Dolan-Evans, E. "Ukraine's debts to Western banks are destroying its social safety net." *Open Democracy*, November 17, 2022. https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/ukraine-debtfreeze-western-creditors/ (all accessed January 30, 2023).

- 19 Ibid.; Relief, Recovery and Resilient Reconstruction: Supporting Ukraine's Immediate and Medium-Term Economic Needs. Informal approach paper by World Bank Group staff Presented as background to Ministerial Roundtable for Support to Ukraine at IMF-World Bank Spring Meetings 2022. April 21, 2022. https:// documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/099608405122216371/ pdf/IDU08c704e400de7a048930b8330494a329ab3ca.pdf (accessed January 30, 2023).
- 20 Masters, J. and W. Merrow. How Much Aid Has the U.S. Sent Ukraine? Here Are Six Charts. Op. Cit.
- 21 Freeman, B. and W. Hartung. "New Ukraine aid is a go and it's more than most states get in a year." *Op. Cit.*
- 22 USAID. "Budget Justification, FY 2022." Op. Cit.
- 23 Mousseau, F. "A Global Food Crisis: Shortage Amidst Plenty." May 30, 2022. Inter Press Service. https://www.ipsnews.net/2022/05/ global-food-crisis-shortage-amidst-plenty/ (accessed January 30, 2023).
- 24 United Nations. Black Sea Grain Initiative Joint Coordination Center. https://www.un.org/en/black-sea-grain-initiative (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 25 Food and Agriculture Organization. "FAOSTAT Ukraine." https://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#country/230 (accessed January 31, 2023); The World Bank. "Arable Land (Hectares) – European Union." https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/AG.LND.ARBL. HA?locations=EU (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 26 Commons Ukraine. Offshore schemes in Ukraine's agriculture: Benefits for exporters and losses for the budget. March 2018. https://commons.com.ua/uk/ofshorizaciya-ukrayinskoyi-ekonomiki/(accessed January 31, 2023).
- 27 Land Matrix. Op. Cit.
- 28 Mamonova, N. "Food sovereignty and solidarity initiatives in rural Ukraine during the war." *Op. Cit.*
- 29 President of Ukraine. "For almost 30 years, the Ukrainian people have been fooled about land reform, 5 million hectares have been stolen during this period - President in an interview for Ukrainian TV channels." *Op. Cit.*
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 US Department of Agriculture. Foreign Agricultural Service. Ukraine: Households Agricultural Production. Op. Cit.
- 32 Mamonova, N. "Food sovereignty and solidarity initiatives in rural Ukraine during the war." *Op. Cit.*
- 33 Kernel. "About Kernel." https://www.kernel.ua/about/ (accessed January 31, 2023); Land Matrix. *Op. Cit.*
- 34 Forbes Ukraine. "One Hundred Richest Ukrainians 2021." https://forbes.ua/ru/ratings/100-bogateyshikh-ukraintsev-2021-06052021-1536 (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 35 Land Matrix. Op. Cit.

- 36 UkrLandFarming. "About Company." https://www.ulf.com.ua/en/ company/about-company/ (accessed January 31, 2023); Feshchenko, A. "UkrLandFarming: Agribusiness Giant on the Edge of a Downfall?" The International Competence Center on Large Scale Agriculture, March 5, 2020. https://www.largescaleagriculture. com/home/news-details/ukrlandfarming-agribusiness-gianton-the-edge-of-downfall/ (accessed January 31, 2023); Savchuk, O. "How Bakhmatyuk emptied banks and got away with it." Kyiv Post, June 30, 2016. https://www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ business/how-bakhmatyuk-emptied-banks-and-got-away-withit-417547.html (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 37 MHP. "About Company." https://mhp.com.ua/en/pro-kompaniu (accessed January 31, 2023); Land Matrix. *Op. Cit.*
- 38 Forbes Ukraine. "One Hundred Richest Ukrainians 2021." Op. Cit.
- 39 Astarta-Kyiv. "About the Company." https://astartaholding.com/ en/about-the-company/ (accessed January 31, 2023); Land Matrix. Op. Cit.
- 40 Forbes Ukraine. "One Hundred Richest Ukrainians 2021." Op. Cit.
- 41 Ibid.; Nibulon. "Main Activities: Agricultural Commodities Production and Processing." https://www.nibulon.com/data/ our-company/main-activities/agricultural-commodities-production-and-processing.html; Forbes Ukraine. "One Hundred Richest Ukrainians – 2021." Op. Cit.; "Oleksiy Vadatursky: Ukraine grain tycoon killed in Russian shelling of Mykolaiv." BBC, July 31, 2022. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-62367356 (all accessed January 31, 2023).
- 42 *Ibid.*; SCM Limited. "SCM Group corporate restructuring." Press Release. February 3, 2014. https://www.scm.com.cy/news/ scm-group-corporate-restructuring (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 43 SCM Limited. "About the Company." https://www.scm.com.cy/ about#us; SCM Limited. "HarvEast Holding." https://www.scm. com.cy/businesses/harveast-holding (all accessed January 31, 2023).
- 44 Land Matrix. *Op. Cit.*; HarvEast. "Tatiana Alaverdova. About the losses of HarvEast, the struggle for survival in 2022 and plans for the future." *AgroPortal.ua*, January 19, 2023. https://harveast. com/en/news/tetyana-alaverdova-pro-vtrati-harveast-borotbu-za-vizhivannya-u-2022-mu-ta-plani-na-maybutnie (accessed February 6, 2023).
- 45 Global AgInvesting. "NCH Capital." https://www.globalaginvesting. com/nch-capital/ (accessed January 31, 2023); Land Matrix. *Op. Cit.*
- 46 NCH Capital. NCH Capital. https://nchcapital.com/; AgroProsperis. "About Us." https://www.agroprosperis.com/en/about-us. html (all accessed January 31, 2023).
- 47 SALIC. "About SALIC." https://salic.com/about-us/; Continental Farmers Group. "About Company." https://cfg.com.ua/en/about/ (all accessed January 31, 2023); Land Matrix. *Op. Cit.*
- 48 De Paoli, L. "Ukraine Egg King Faces \$1 Billion Fraud Case in the Cowboy State." *Bloomberg*, September 29, 2022. https:// www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-09-30/the-egg-kingof-ukraine-faces-legal-battle-in-the-cowboy-state#xj4y7vzkg (accessed January 31, 2023).

49 Land Matrix. Op. Cit.

- 51 Barron's. "Astarta Holding N.V." https://www.barrons.com/market-data/stocks/ast?countrycode=pl; Barron's. "Kernel Holding S.A." https://www.barrons.com/market-data/stocks/ker?countrycode=pl&mod=quotes_search; London Stock Exchange. "MHP SE." https://www.londonstockexchange.com/stock/MHPC/mhpse/company-page; GPW. "IMCOMPANY Factsheet." https:// www.gpw.pl/company-factsheet?isin=LU0607203980; AgroGeneration. "Stock Exchange Price." https://agrogeneration.com/ price (all accessed January 31, 2023).
- 52 Capital IQ, 2022.
- 53 Ibid.
- 54 Ibid.
- 55 Goldman Sachs Asset Management. "About: Our Approach to Sustainability." https://www.gsam.com/responsible-investing/ en-INT/professional/about (accessed February 15, 2023).
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Goldstein, M. and E. Flitter. "Goldman Sachs Malaysia Arm Pleads Guilty in 1MDB Fraud." *New York Times*, October 22, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/22/business/goldmansachs-fraud-guilty-plea.html (accessed February 15, 2022).
- 58 Kopernik Global Investors. "Overview." https://www.kopernikglobal.com/content/firm-overview (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 59 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. The Investor Base of Securities Markets in the EBRD Regions – Third Edition. Op. Cit.
- 60 Masters, B. "Contrarian fund manager cautions against writing off Russia assets." *Financial Times*, April 10, 2022. https://www. ft.com/content/54caa6d7-39b5-4be9-94bc-2621bb8c3doa (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 61 Heptagon Capital. *Heptagon Capital*. https://www.heptagon-capital.com/ (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 62 Heptagon Capital. "Kopernik Global All-Cap Equity Fund – Q3 2021 Commentary." https://assets.heptagon-capital.com/20211029073622/Kopernik-Global-All-Cap-Equity-Fund-Commentary-Q3-2021.pdf (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 63 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. The Investor Base of Securities Markets in the EBRD Regions – Third Edition. Op. Cit.
- 64 Norges Bank Investment Management. "About Us." https://www. nbim.no/en/organisation/about-us/; Fouche, G. "Rocky ride ahead for Norway's \$1.2 trillion wealth fund." *Reuters*, May 3, 2022. https:// www.reuters.com/world/europe/norway-sovereign-wealth-fund-ceowarns-rocky-ride-ahead-2022-05-03/ (all accessed January 31, 2023).
- 65 Norges Bank Investment Management. "About Us." Op. Cit.
- 66 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. The Investor Base of Securities Markets in the EBRD Regions – Third Edition. Op. Cit.

- 67 Fairfax Financial Holdings Limited. "Home." https://www.fairfax.ca/; European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. "Project Summary Documents - FFH Ukraine Holdings." https:// www.ebrd.com/work-with-us/projects/psd/ojsc-insurance-company-universalna.html (all accessed January 31, 2023).
- 68 "Astarta No.2 shareholder to sell stake to Canadian Fairfax." *Research Concorde Capital*, August 29, 2016. https://concorde.ua/ rs/daily/item_58561 (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 69 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. "Project Summary Documents - FFH Ukraine Holdings." *Op. Cit.*; "Canadian Fairfax increased shareholding in Ovostar to 10%." *Latifundist.com*, May 21, 2021. https://latifundist.com/en/novosti/55199-kanadskij-holding-fairfax-uvelichil-dolyu-v-ovostaredo-10 (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 69 "Astarta No.2 shareholder to sell stake to Canadian Fairfax." Research Concorde Capital. *Op. Cit.*
- 70 GRAIN. Barbarians at the barn: Private equity sinks its teeth into agriculture. September 2020. https://grain.org/e/6533 (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 71 "NCH Capital facing divestment due to Russia-Ukraine war." Agri Investor, March 14, 2022. https://www.agriinvestor.com/nch-capital-facing-divestment-due-to-russia-ukraine-war/ (accessed January 31, 2023); GRAIN. Barbarians at the barn: Private equity sinks its teeth into agriculture. Op. Cit.
- 72 Ibid.
- 73 ""Raidering" of Latvian entrepreneurs in Ukraine: "NCH Capital" took over the company, sued itself and won." *Pietiek.com*, July 13, 2020. https://pietiek.com/raksti/latvijas_uznemeju_izreideresana_ukraina_nch_capital_parnemis_varu_uznemuma,_tiesajies_ pats_ar_sevi_un_uzvarejis/; "Chairman of the Board of "Agrolats Holding": Latvian agricultural holding is trying to save its Ukrainian investments from a respectable American investment fund." *The Baltic Course*, July 8, 2020. http://www.baltic-course.com/eng/direct_speech/?doc=157205 (all accessed January 31, 2023).
- 74 US Office of Public Affairs. "US Secretary of Commerce Penny Pritzker announces completion of \$1 billion loan guarantee to Ukraine." Press Release. September 28, 2016. https://2014-2017. commerce.gov/news/secretary-speeches/2016/09/us-secretary-commerce-penny-pritzkerannounces-completion-1-billion. html (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 75 Preqin, 2022; Capital IQ, 2022; The legal name of Harvard University is President and Fellows of Harvard College. Return of organization exempt from income tax [Form 990]. 2016. https://990s.foundationcenter.org/990_pdf_archive/042/042103580/042103580_201706_990. pdf (accessed February 2, 2023).
- 76 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. "NCH Agribusiness Partners II." https://www.ebrd.com/work-with-us/projects/psd/ nch-agribusiness-partners-ii.html (accessed February 9, 2023).
- 77 OPIC. 2017 Annual Report. https://www.dfc.gov/sites/default/files/2019-08/OPIC-Annual_Report-2017_1.pdf (accessed February 2, 2023).

- 78 The Nathan Cummings Foundation. "Home." https://nathancummings.org/; The Nathan Cummings Foundation. "Corporate + Political Accountability." https://nathancummings.org/our-focus/ corporate-political-accountability/ (all accessed January 31, 2023).
- 79 Knight Foundation. "About." https://knightfoundation.org/about/ (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 80 Grantham Foundation. "Mission." https://www.granthamfoundation.org/mission/ (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 81 Armour, J., Hertig, G., and H. Kanda. "Transactions with Creditors." In *The Anatomy of Corporate Law: A Comparative and Functional Approach*, pp. 109–144. Oxford: Oxford Academic. 2017.
- 82 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. "Project Summary Documents - Ukraine." https://www.ebrd.com/ work-with-us/project-finance/project-summary-documents.html?c37=on&so=on&keywordSearch= ; European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. "NCH Agribusiness Partners II." Op. Cit.; Usov, A. "EBRD arranges US\$ 125 million financing to support Ukrainian grain sector." European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, December 10, 2012. https://www.ebrd.com/ news/2012/ebrd-arranges-us\$-125-million-financing-to-supportukrainian-grain-sector-.html; Usov, A. "EBRD organises financing facility for Ukraine's Nibulon." European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, August 21, 2015. https://www.ebrd.com/ news/2015/ebrd-organises-financing-facility-for-ukraines-nibulon. html; European Investment Bank. "Financed Projects - Ukraine." https://www.eib.org/en/projects/loans/index.htm; Data for IFC's financing was obtained from the IFC Project Information & Data Portal https://disclosures.ifc.org/enterprise-search-results-home/ Ukraine (all accessed February 2, 2023).
- 83 Rapoza, K. "In Ukraine, Debt Holiday For The Government. Private Sector Not As Lucky." Forbes, October 11, 2022. https:// www.forbes.com/sites/kenrapoza/2022/10/11/in-ukraine-debtholiday-for-the-government-private-sector-not-as-lucky/?sh=5d-33bed07b25 (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 84 Feshchenko, A. "UkrLandFarming: Agribusiness Giant on the Edge of a Downfall?" *Op. Cit.*
- 85 Ibid.
- 86 "Ukrlandfarming agrees with U.S. export-import agency to restructure loan." *Interfax Ukraine*, May 13, 2016. https://ru.interfax.com. ua/news/economic/343172.html (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 87 Kernel Holdings S.A. Offering US\$300,000,000 6.5% Guaranteed Notes due 2024. October 17, 2019. https://www.kernel.ua/wp-content/ uploads/2019/10/Kernel_LP_2024.pdf (accessed February 2, 2023).
- 88 Ibid.
- 89 Ibid.
- 90 MHP. Note Offering U.S.\$350,000,000 6.250% Notes due 2029. September 17, 2019. https://ise-prodnr-eu-west-1-data-integration. s3-eu-west-1.amazonaws.com/legacy/ListingParticulars_25cd3c03-60a4-484c-ae3c-558202d59718.PDF (accessed February 2, 2023).
- 91 "FMO to provide \$25 mln loan to Ukraine's Astarta for energy efficiency program." *Ukrinform*, July 20, 2017. https://www.ukrinform.net/rubric-economy/2269996-fmo-to-provide-25-mln-loanto-ukraines-astarta-for-energy-efficiency-program.html (accessed January 31, 2023).

- 92 "Kinstellar advises DEG on USD 20 million credit facility for Astarta, a top-5 agricultural business in Ukraine." *Kinstellar*, December 2019. https://www.kinstellar.com/news-and-insights/detail/986/kinstellar-advises-deg-on-usd-20-million-credit-facility-for-astarta-a-top-5agricultural-business-in-ukraine (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 93 Nibulon. "History and development." https://www.nibulon.com/ data/our-company/history-and-development.html; "ING Bank signed a USD 80 Million Syndicated Loan Agreement with Nibulon." Cbonds, July 11, 2018. https://cbonds.com/news/1023725/ (both accessed January 31, 2023).
- 94 Feshchenko, A. "UkrLandFarming: Agribusiness Giant on the Edge of a Downfall?" *Op. Cit.*
- 95 UkrLandFarming. "History." https://www.ulf.com.ua/ru/company/history/ (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 96 UkrLandFarming. "AVANGARDCO and Ukrlandfarming PLC have agreed to restructure the UAH 4.4 billion of debt with Oschadbank, Ukraine's State Savings Bank." Press Release, February 6, 2019. https://www.ulf.com.ua/en/press-centre/press-releases/06021901/ (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 97 "Tycoon Bakhmatyuk calls US fund Gramercy 'aggressive' for suing him over alleged \$1 billion fraud." The Kyiv Independent, October 31, 2022. https://kyivindependent.com/news-feed/ tycoon-bakhmatyuk-calls-us-fund-gramercy-aggressive-for-suing-him-over-alleged-1-billion-fraud; "US fund Gramercy sues exiled tycoon Bakhmatyuk over alleged \$1 billion fraud." The Kyiv Independent, December 9, 2021. https://kyivindependent.com/ business/us-fund-gramercy-sues-exiled-tycoon-bakhmatyukover-alleged-1-billion-fraud (both accessed January 31, 2023).
- 98 United States District Court for the District of Wyoming. *Gramercy* et al. v. Bakhmatyuk et al., Case 2:21-cv-00223-NDF – Complaint. December 7, 2021.
- 99 Ibid.
- 100 Land Matrix. Op. Cit.
- 101 Ibid.; SMIDA. "Private Joint Stock Company "RISE-MAXIM-KO" - Data as of Q4 2019." https://smida.gov.ua/db/owners/30382533/2019/4; SMIDA. "Private Joint Stock Company "RISE-MAXIMKO" - Data as of Q1 2020." https://smida.gov.ua/ db/owners/30382533/2020/1 (all accessed February 6, 2023).
- 102 "Cypriot court allegedly freezes \$79 million of tycoon Bakhmatyuk's assets." The Kyiv Independent, September 29, 2022. https://kyivindependent.com/uncategorized/cypriot-court-allegedly-freezes-79million-of-tycoon-bakhmatyuks-assets (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 103 Savchuk, O., "How Bakhmatyuk emptied banks and got away with it." Kyiv Post. June 30, 2016. https://www.kyivpost.com/article/ content/business/how-bakhmatyuk-emptied-banks-and-gotaway-with-it-417547.html (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 104 Kiezebrink, V. "European tax havens help Ukrainian poultry giant to feather its nest." Somo. October 21, 2020. https://www.somo. nl/european-tax-havens-help-ukrainian-poultry-giant-to-featherits-nest/ (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 105 Kiezebrink, V. A fox in the henhouse, How Ukrainian chicken farmer MHP receives massive subsidies while avoiding taxes. Somo, October 2020. https://www.somo.nl/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/A-foxin-the-henhouse.pdf (accessed January 31, 2023).

106 Ibid.

- 107 "Ukraine leader calls on anti-graft bodies to probe subsidies to poultry producer." *Reuters*, July 18, 2019. https://www.reuters. com/article/us-ukraine-zelenskiy-mhp-se/ukraine-leader-callson-anti-graft-bodies-to-probe-subsidies-to-poultry-produceridUSKCN1UD1RL; Myroniuk, A. "Investigation: Poroshenko's administration conceals \$600,000 payment to lobby firm that employs Volker." *Kyiv Post*, November 8, 2019. https://www. kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/investigation-poroshenkos-administration-conceals-600000-payment-to-lobby-firm-that-employs-volker.html (both accessed January 31, 2023).
- 108 International Monetary Fund. "IMF Executive Board Approves 2-Year US\$17.01 Billion Stand-ByArrangement for Ukraine, US\$3.19 Billion for immediate Disbursement." Press Release. April 30, 2014. https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2015/09/14/01/49/ pr14189; World Bank. "World Bank Boosts Support for Recovery in Ukraine." Press Release. May 22, 2014. https://www.worldbank. org/en/news/press-release/2014/05/22/world-bank-boosts-support-for-recovery-in-ukraine (both accessed February 9, 2023).
- 109 International Monetary Fund. Ukraine First Review Under the Extended Arrangement — Press Release; Staff Report; and Statement by the Executive Director of Ukraine. August 2015. https://www. imf.org/-/media/Websites/IMF/imported-full-text-pdf/external/ pubs/ft/scr/2015/_cr15218.ashx (accessed February 9, 2023).
- 110 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. Ukraine Country Strategy 2018-2023. https://www.ebrd.com/documents/ strategy-and-policy-coordination/draft-ukraine-strategy-.pdf (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 111 Rapoza, K. "In Ukraine, Debt Holiday For The Government. Private Sector Not As Lucky." *Op. Cit.*
- 112 International Monetary Fund. "Total IMF Credit Outstanding Movement From January 01, 2023 to January 30, 2023." *Op. Cit.*
- 113 This refers to the free pricing for gas, electricity, and other utilities bringing the price of utilities in line with the market. International financial institutions have made gradually bringing household tariffs in line with market rates a precondition for additional funding.
- 114 Guz, S. "In Ukraine, anger over fuel poverty is bringing people out into the streets." Open Democracy, March 15, 2021. https:// www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/tariff-protests-ukraine/; Rowley, T. and S. Guz. "Ukraine uses Russian invasion to pass laws wrecking workers' rights." Open Democracy, July 20, 2022. https:// www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/ukraine-draft-law-5371-workers-rights-war-russia/; Rowley, T. "UK sponsors deregulation of labour rights in Ukraine." Open Democracy, November 10, 2021. https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/uk-sponsors-deregulation-of-labour-rights-in-ukraine/?source=in-article-related-story; Zinets, N. and, M. Williams. "No gas? No votes. Subsidy cuts imperil Ukraine leader's reelection bid." Reuters, February 27, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-election-economy-insight/no-gas-no-votes-subsidy-cuts-imperil-ukraine-leaders-reelection-bid-idUSKCN1QHoTF (all accessed January 31, 2023).

115 Ibid.

- 117 Ibid.; Alberini, A. and N. Umapathi. "Government assistance when household energy bills are high: Lessons from Ukraine." Brookings, November 8, 2021. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/ future-development/2021/11/08/government-assistance-whenhousehold-energy-bills-are-high-lessons-from-ukraine/ (accessed January 31, 2023); Guz, S. "In Ukraine, anger over fuel poverty is bringing people out into the streets." Op. Cit.
- 118 Astrov, V. and L. Podkaminer. "IMF-led reforms in Ukraine: Barking up the wrong tree." The Vienna Institute for International Economic Studies. December 19, 2017. https://wiiw.ac.at/imf-led-reforms-in-ukraine-barking-up-the-wrong-tree-n-271.html; Guz, S. "The slow-burn crisis inside Ukraine's pension system." Open Democracy, July 8, 2021. https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/ ukraine-pension-system-crisis/ (all accessed January 31, 2023).
- 119 The World Bank. "GDP per capita (current US\$) Europe & Central Asia." https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP. PCAP.CD?end=2021&locations=Z7&most_recent_value_desc=false&start=1966 (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 120 "How the level of poverty in Ukraine has changed over the past 20 years." slovoidilo.ua, February 16, 2021. https://www.slovoidilo.ua/2021/02/16/infografika/suspilstvo/yak-zminyuvavsya-riven-bidnosti-ukrayini-ostanni-20-rokiv (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 121 Ibid.; UNICEF. Child poverty and disparities in Ukraine. 2021. https:// www.unicef.org/ukraine/en/media/14856/file (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 122 Amosov, M. The Land Question, land concentration and the agricultural land moratorium in Ukraine. TNI. https://longreads.tni.org/ the-land-question-ukraine (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 123 Ibid.; Skorkin, K. "IMF Bailout Costs Ukraine's President Dear." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 9, 2020. https://carnegiemoscow.org/commentary/81509 (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 124 Amosov, M. The Land Question, land concentration and the agricultural land moratorium in Ukraine. *Op. Cit.*
- 125 "Ukraine adopts land reform: New law opens the farmland market." *Contact Ukraine*, May 11, 2020. https://www.contactukraine. com/blog/ukraine-farmland-ownership-reform-2020 (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 126 Amosov, M. The Land Question, land concentration and the agricultural land moratorium in Ukraine. Op. Cit.
- 127 Kirk, M. and F. Mousseau. "The hidden hands behind East-West tug of war in Ukraine." *Al Jazeera*, August 2014. https://www. aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2014/07/ukraine-imf-agriculture-2014731945562212.html (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 128 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. Ukraine Country Strategy 2018-2023. Op. Cit.; European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. The Investor Base of Securities Markets in the EBRD Regions – Third Edition. Op. Cit. (both accessed February 1, 2023).

- 129 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development Ukraine. Presentation at the BTI webinar, February 2021. https://basquetrade.spri.eus/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/2021-02-16-EBRD-presentation-Ukraine.pdf; Usov, A. "EBRD President urges Ukraine to continue reforms." European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, September 18, 2017. https://www.ebrd.com/news/2017/ebrd-president-urges-ukraine-to-continue-reforms-.html; Usov, A. "EBRD in €25 million loan for biogas plant at Ukraine's MHP." European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, December 27, 2017. https://www.ebrd.com/news/2017/ebrd-in-25-million-loanfor-biogas-plant-at-ukraines-mhp.html; "EBRD: Ukraine land reform to unlock \$40-50 billion for agribusiness lending." Reuters, July 7, 2017. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-ebrd-reform-idUSKBN19S1IX (all accessed February 1, 2023).
- 130 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development Ukraine. *Strategy for Ukraine 2011 – 2014.* https://www.ebrd.com/downloads/country/strategy/ukraine_country_strategy_2011_2014.pdf (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 131 Ibid.
- 132 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. *Private Sector for Food Security Initiative*. September 2011. https://www.ebrd. com/downloads/research/factsheets/foodsecurity.pdf (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 133 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. *Private Sector for Food Security Initiative Annual Report 2014.* https://www.ebrd. com/documents/agribusiness/pdf-private-sector-for-food-security-initiative-annual-report.pdf (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 134 European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. Ukraine Country Strategy 2018-2023. Op. Cit.
- 135 The World Bank. "World Bank Mission on Ukraine Rural Land Titling and Cadaster Development Project Completes Implementation Support Visit." Press Release, February 21, 2013. https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2013/02/21/ world-bank-mission-on-ukraine-rural-land-titling-and-cadaster-development-project-completes-implementation-support-visit (accessed February 2, 2023).
- 136 The World Bank. Ukraine Rural Land Titling and Cadaster Development Project. November 10, 2008. https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/425161468316449697/pdf/463770PJPRoP0311023001OFF0USE0ONLY1.pdf (accessed February 2, 2023).
- 137 "World Bank gives Ukraine a \$200 mln loan for agricultural development." *Ukrinform*, May 27, 2019. https://www.ukrinform.net/rubric-economy/2708725-world-bank-gives-ukraine-a-200-mln-loanfor-agricultural-development.html (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 138 "World Bank president: Zelensky reiterates intention to carry out land reform." *Kyiv Post*, August 27, 2019. https://www.kyivpost. com/ukraine-politics/world-bank-president-zelensky-reiterates-intention-to-carry-out-land-reform.html (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 139 International Bank for Reconstruction and Development. Program document for a proposed loan in the amount of EUR 300 million (US\$349.5 million equivalent) to Ukraine for the second economic recovery development policy loan. November 21, 2021. https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/532051641932129557/pdf/ Ukraine-Second-Economic-Recovery-Development-Policy-Loan. pdf (accessed February 1, 2023).

- 140 Ibid.; The World Bank. "World Bank Approves \$350 Million Loan to Support Reforms for Economic Recovery in Ukraine." Press Release. June 26, 2020. https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/ press-release/2020/06/26/world-bank-approves-350-millionloan-to-support-reforms-for-economic-recovery-in-ukraine (accessed February 1, 2023); International Bank for Reconstruction and Development. Program document for a proposed first economic recovery development policy loan (dpl) in the amount of US\$350 million to Ukraine. Op. Cit.
- 141 International Finance Corporation. "IFC Helps Small Farmers in Ukraine Get Access to \$1 billion of Working Capital Financing." Press release. April 23, 2020. https://pressroom.ifc.org/all/ pages/PressDetail.aspx?ID=18558 (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 142 International Monetary Fund. Ukraine: 2016 Article IV Consultation and third review under the Extended Arrangement, Requests for a Waiver of Non-Observance of a Performance Criterion, Waiver of Applicability, Rephasing of Access and Financing Assurances Review-Press Release; Staff Report; and Statement by the Executive Director for Ukraine. April 4, 2017. https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2017/04/04/Ukraine-2016-Article-IV-Consultation-and-third-review-under-the-Extended-Arrangement-44798 (accessed January 31, 2023).
- 143 Ibid.
- 144 International Monetary Fund. "IMF Executive Board Approves 4-Year US\$17.5 Billion Extended Fund Facility for Ukraine, US\$5 Billion for Immediate Disbursement." Press Release. March 11, 2015. https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2015/09/14/01/49/ pr15107; International Monetary Fund. "IMF Executive Board Approves 14-month US\$3.9 Billion Stand-By Arrangement for Ukraine, US\$1.4 Billion for Immediate Disbursement." Press Release. December 18, 2018. https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2018/12/18/pr18483-ukraine-imf-executive-board-approves-14-month-stand-by-arrangement ; "Ukraine Receives IMF Support But Must Accelerate Reforms." Press Release. April 4, 2017. https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2017/04/03/na040417ukraine-receives-imf-support-but-must-accelerate-reforms (all accessed February 1, 2023).
- 145 "Vast majority of Ukrainians oppose sale of land, support referendum – sociologist." *Interfax-Ukraine*, May 13, 2021. https://en.interfax.com.ua/news/press-conference/743689.html (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 146 International Monetary Fund. Ukraine: 2016 Article IV Consultation and third review under the Extended Arrangement, Requests for a Waiver of Non-Observance of a Performance Criterion, Waiver of Applicability, Rephasing of Access and Financing Assurances Review-Press Release; Staff Report; and Statement by the Executive Director for Ukraine. Op. Cit.
- 147 "Brawl breaks out as Ukraine's lawmakers debate land reform." AP News, February 6, 2020. https://apnews.com/article/belarus-yulia-tymoshenko-international-news-ukraine-europe-aa-7fi71e3e05bce4a2c8a28db32e07d3; "Farmers across Ukraine protesting against introduction of land reform." Ukrinform, November 11, 2019. https://www.ukrinform.net/rubric-polytics/2815666-farmers-across-ukraine-protesting-against-introduction-of-land-reform.html; Gaubert, J. "Protests in Kyiv over allowing the sale of Ukraine's prized farmland." Euronews, December 17, 2019. https://www.euronews.com/my-europe/2019/12/17/ protests-in-kyiv-over-allowing-the-sale-of-ukraine-s-farmland (all accessed February 9, 2023).

148 "Vast majority of Ukrainians oppose sale of land, support referendum – sociologist." Interfax-Ukraine. Op. Cit.; Gaubert, J. "Protests in Kyiv over allowing the sale of Ukraine's prized farmland." Op. Cit.

- 150 Polityuk, P. and N. Zinets. "Ukraine opens up land market in bid for \$8 billion IMF package." *Reuters*, March 29, 2020. https:// www.reuters.com/article/uk-ukraine-politics-idUKKBN21H0J7 (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 151 Direct communication with Professor Olena Borodina, National Academy of Sciences of Ukraine (NASU), Head of the Ukrainian Rural Development Network, April 2020.
- 152 "Ukraine adopts land reform: New law opens the farmland market." *Contact Ukraine. Op. Cit.*
- 153 "Zelensky enacts law on farmland sale in Ukraine from July 2021." *Farmlandgrab*, April 29, 2020. https://www.farmlandgrab. org/post/view/29601-zelensky-enacts-law-on-farmland-sale-inukraine-from-july-2021 (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 154 Ministry of Agrarian Policy and Food of Ukraine. "During the war, 10,341 land deals concluded in Ukraine." Press Release. August 1, 2022. https://www.kmu.gov.ua/en/news/za-period-viiny-v-ukraini-ukladeno-10-341-zemelnu-uhodu (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 155 "The Who, What, When, And How Much of Ukraine's New Land Market Reform." *Hromadske International*, April 2, 2020. https:// en.hromadske.ua/posts/the-who-what-when-and-how-much-ofukraines-new-land-market-reform (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 156 The Oakland Institute. Driving Dispossession. The Global Push to "Unlock the Economic Potential of Land." June 2020. https://www. oaklandinstitute.org/sites/oaklandinstitute.org/files/driving-dispossession.pdf (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 157 "Land reform in Ukraine: sale of agricultural land to foreign buyers is not allowed, but what about mortgage?" Asters, July 9, 2020. https:// www.asterslaw.com/press_center/legal_alerts/land_reform_in_ ukraine_sale_of_agricultural_land_to_foreign_buyers_is_not_allowed_but_what_about_mortgage/ (accessed February 7, 2023).
- 158 "Ukraine president plans land reform, large privatizations." *Reuters*, September 2, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-ukraine-president-idUKKCN1VN102; Olena, A. "Zelensky enacts law to launch farmland market in Ukraine." UNIAN, May 24, 2021. https://www.unian.info/economics/farmland-zelenskyenacts-law-to-launch-market-in-ukraine-11430574.html (both accessed February 1, 2023).
- 159 International Bank for Reconstruction and Development. Program document for a proposed first economic recovery development policy loan (dpl) in the amount of US\$350 million to Ukraine. Op. Cit.
- 160 International Finance Corporation. Country Private Sector Diagnostic: Creating Markets in Ukraine. January 2021. https://www.ifc.org/ wps/wcm/connect/fbb356dd-8363-42c6-9d72-f609c4f9b9c0/ CPSD-Ukraine.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CVID=ns.UNH8 (accessed February 1, 2023).

- 161 International Bank for Reconstruction and Development. Program document for a proposed first economic recovery development policy loan (dpl) in the amount of US\$350 million to Ukraine. Op. Cit.; International Finance Corporation. Country Private Sector Diagnostic: Creating Markets in Ukraine. Op. Cit.
- 162 Land Matrix. Op. Cit.
- 163 "Kernel to increase its leasehold farmland bank to 0.7 mln ha: Verevskiy." Latifundist.com. Op.Cit., October 4, 2021. https://latifundist.com/en/novosti/56910-kernel-nameren-narastit-zemelnyj-bank-do-700-tys-ga--verevskij (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 164 "MHP plans to increase the land bank to 550 thousand hectares." *Latifundist.com, Op. Cit.*
- 165 "Offering the Ukrainians to Buy Land for the MHP Agricultural Holding." Ukraine Gate. Op. Cit.
- 166 Reicher, B. and F. Mousseau. "Who Really Benefits from the Creation of a Land Market in Ukraine?" Op. Cit.; Buiter, W. "Ukraine's choice: corruption or growth." Atlantic Council, June 19, 2021. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/ukraines-choice-corruption-or-growth/ (accessed February 1, 2023); Zhernakov, M. "It's time to start treating Ukraine's corrupt judiciary as a criminal syndicate." Atlantic Council, December 1, 2020. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/its-time-to-start-treating-ukraines-corrupt-judiciary-as-a-criminal-syndicate/ (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 167 Borodina, O. et al. "Ukrainians Reject the Forced "Free Sale" of Their Land: Open letter to the heads of the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund, and the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development." Open Letter. December 6, 2019. https://www.farmlandgrab.org/post/print/29357; Skorkin, K. "Ukraine's Oligarchs Are a Dying Breed. The Country Will Never Be the Same." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, September 14, 2022. https://carnegieendowment.org/politika/87914 (all accessed February 1, 2023).
- 168 World Inequality Database. "Income and wealth inequality, Ukraine, 1980-2021." https://wid.world/country/ukraine/ (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 169 Lindwall, C. Industrial Agriculture 101. Op. Cit.; HLPE. Agroecological and other innovative approaches for sustainable agriculture and food systems that enhance food security and nutrition. Op. Cit.
- 170 Ibid.
- 171 "Small farmers are the backbone of food security during the war – and must be supported after the victory." The Center for Environmental Initiatives "Ekodiya." Op. Cit; Mamonova, N. "What does War in Ukraine Mean for Smallholder Farming?" Op. Cit.; Mamonova, N. "Food sovereignty and solidarity initiatives in rural Ukraine during the war." Op. Cit.
- 172 Nivyevskyi, O., Yavorskyi, P., and O. Donchenko. 2021. Small farmers and households in agriculture and the rural economy: assessment of their role and measures to support their sustainable development. Kyiv School of Economics: Kyiv.

- 173 Banerji, A. "Ukraine's Land Reform: Success within Reach but Rada Needs to Act." *The World Bank*, October 7, 2021. https:// www.worldbank.org/en/news/opinion/2021/10/07/ukraines-land-reform-success-within-reach-but-rada-needs-to-act(accessed February 1, 2023).
- 174 *Ibid.*; Mamonova, N. "Food sovereignty and solidarity initiatives in rural Ukraine during the war." *Op. Cit.*
- 175 Ibid.
- 176 Banerji, A. "Putting People in Control of Their Land to Realize Ukraine's Potential." The World Bank, September 9, 2020. https:// www.worldbank.org/en/news/opinion/2020/09/09/puttingpeople-in-control-of-their-land-to-realize-ukraines-potential(accessed February 1, 2023).
- 177 Ibid.
- 178 International Finance Corporation. "IFC Helps Small Farmers in Ukraine Get Access to \$1 billion of Working Capital Financing." Op. Cit.
- 179 Ibid.
- 180 International Bank for Reconstruction and Development. Program document for a proposed first economic recovery development policy loan (dpl) in the amount of US\$350 million to Ukraine. Op. Cit.; International Bank for Reconstruction and Development. Supplemental financing document for a proposed loan in the amount of EUR437.05 million (US\$489.45 million equivalent) to Ukraine for the financing of recovery from economic emergency. Op. Cit.
- 181 Mamonova, N. "Food sovereignty and solidarity initiatives in rural Ukraine during the war." *Op. Cit.*
- 182 "Due to mining, sowing will not take place on 10% of the area." Agroportal, April 13, 2022. https://agroportal.ua/news/ukraina/cherez-zaminuvannya-posivna-ne-vidbudetsya-na-10-posivnih-plosh-ch?fs=e%26s%3Dcl (accessed February 8, 2023).
- 183 "Ukraine's Ukrlandfarming says war has caused it big losses." *Reuters*, May 10, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/article/ukraine-crisis-agriculture-ukrlandfarmin/ukraines-ukrlandfarming-says-war-has-caused-itbig-losses-idUSL5N2X23DT (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 184 HarvEast. "Tatiana Alaverdova. About the losses of HarvEast, the struggle for survival in 2022 and plans for the future." *Op. Cit.*
- 185 MacDonald, A. and O. Pyrozhok. "Russian Oligarch Seizes 400,000 Acres of Ukrainian Farmland, Owners Say." Wall Street Journal, December 6, 2022. https://www.wsj.com/articles/russian-oligarch-seizes-400-000-acres-of-ukrainian-farmland-owners-say-11670338956 (accessed February 1, 2023).
- 186 Ibid.
- 187 Ibid.
- 188 Ibid.
- 189 Mamonova, N. "Food sovereignty and solidarity initiatives in rural Ukraine during the war." *Op. Cit.*

- 191 *Ibid.;* "More than 60% of agricultural enterprises of the Kherson region stopped working because of the war." *AgroPortal*, June 26, 2022. https://agroportal.ua/news/ukraina/bilshe-60-agropidpriyemstv-hersonshchini-pripinili-robotu-cherez-viynu (accessed February 9, 2023).
- 192 Foote, N. "Small farmers: The unsung heroes of the Ukraine war." Op. Cit.
- 193 Mamonova, N. "Food sovereignty and solidarity initiatives in rural Ukraine during the war." *Op. Cit.*
- 194 Foote, N. "Small farmers: The unsung heroes of the Ukraine war." Op. Cit.
- 195 Ibid.
- 196 Dolan-Evans, E. "Ukraine's debts to Western banks are destroying its social safety net." *Op. Cit.*; Relief, Recovery and Resilient Reconstruction: Supporting Ukraine's Immediate and Medium-Term Economic Needs. Informal approach paper by World Bank Group staff Presented as background to Ministerial Roundtable for Support to Ukraine at IMF-World Bank Spring Meetings 2022. *Op. Cit.*
- 197 The World Bank. "External debt stocks, total (DOD, current US\$)
 Ukraine." https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/DT.DOD.DECT. CD?locations=UA (accessed February 2, 2023).
- 198 Martin, E. "IMF Approves \$1.4 Billion Loan for Ukraine's War-Hit Economy." Bloomberg, March 9, 2022. https://www.bloomberg. com/news/articles/2022-03-09/imf-approves-1-4-billion-emergency-financing-for-ukraine-at-war#xj4y7vzkg; International Monetary Fund. "IMF Executive Board Approves US\$ 1.3 Billion in Emergency Financing Support to Ukraine." Press Release. October 7, 2022. https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2022/10/07/pr22343-imfapproves-emergency-financing-support-to-ukraine; World Bank. "World Bank Mobilizes an Emergency Financing Package of over \$700 million for Ukraine." Press Release. March 7, 2022. https:// www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2022/03/07/worldbank-mobilizes-an-emergency-financing-package-of-over-700-million-for-ukraine; The World Bank. Additional Financing for Public Expenditures for Administrative Capacity Endurance (PEACE) in Ukraine - Project Information Document (PID). July 8, 2022. https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/099515007192283623/pdf/P1 7945607365270109ac6ob4116b817119.pdf; European Bank for Reconstruction and Development. "EBRD unveils €2 billion resilience package in response to the war on Ukraine." Press Release. March 9, 2022. https://www.ebrd.com/news/2022/ebrd-unveils-2-billionresilience-package-in-response-to-the-war-on-ukraine-.html (all accessed February 2, 2023).
- 199 Do Rosario, J., Campos, R., and K. Strohecker. "Ukraine's creditors agree 2-year freeze on \$20 billion overseas debt." *Reuters*, August 12, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/markets/europe/ukrainescreditors-agree-two-year-payment-freeze-almost-20-billion-international-2022-08-10/ (accessed February 2, 2023).
- 200 Dolan-Evans, E. "Ukraine's debts to Western banks are destroying its social safety net." *Op. Cit.*
- 201 MinFin. "Expenditures of the state budget of Ukraine." https://index.minfin.com.ua/ua/finance/budget/gov/expense/ (accessed February 9, 2023).

- 202 World Bank Group Finances. "IBRD/IDA Summary: Net Flows." https://financesapp.worldbank.org/summaries/ibrd-ida/#ibrdnet; International Monetary Fund. "Ukraine: Transactions with the Fund from May 01, 1984 to January 31, 2023." https://www.imf. org/external/np/fin/tad/extrans1.aspx?memberKey1=993&end-Date=2099-12-31&finposition_flag=YES (both accessed February 9, 2023).
- 203 MinFin. "Expenditures of the state budget of Ukraine." Op. Cit.
- 204 Dolan-Evans, E. "Ukraine's debts to Western banks are destroying its social safety net." *Op. Cit.*; "Ukraine sees post-war reconstruction costs nearing \$750 billion – PM." *Reuters. Op. Cit.*
- 205 Relief, Recovery and Resilient Reconstruction: Supporting Ukraine's Immediate and Medium-Term Economic Needs. Informal approach paper by World Bank Group staff Presented as background to Ministerial Roundtable for Support to Ukraine at IMF-World Bank Spring Meetings 2022. *Op. Cit.*

206 Ibid.

- 208 US Office of Public Affairs. "U.S. Secretary of Commerce Penny Pritzker Announces Completion of \$1 Billion Loan Guarantee to Ukraine." Press Release. September 28, 2016. https://2014-2017. commerce.gov/news/secretary-speeches/2016/09/us-secretary-commerce-penny-pritzker-announces-completion-1-billion. html (accessed February 2, 2023).
- 209 National Recovery Council. Ukraine's National Recovery Plan. July 2022. https://uploads-ssl.webflow.com/621f88db25fbf24758792dd8/62c166751fcf41105380a733_NRC%20Ukraine%27s%20Recovery%20Plan%20blueprint_ENG.pdf (accessed February 2, 2023).
- 210 Economist Impact. Ukraine Reform Tracker. July 2022. https:// cdn.vev.design/private/BCwBc9ZFZyVz8yQQKr9VeLxSnjf1/ QsEtzJC50A_ECO065-SDC-UkraineReport-ALL.pdf.pdf (accessed February 2, 2023).
- 211 Reicher, B. and F. Mousseau. "Who Really Benefits from the Creation of a Land Market in Ukraine?" Op. Cit.; The Oakland Institute. Driving Dispossession. The Global Push to "Unlock the Economic Potential of Land." Op. Cit.
- 212 Resolution of the Public Forum of peasant farms, farming households, civil society organizations, and academic community. *Op. Cit.*
- 213 Direct communication, January 27, 2023.
- 214 Resolution of the Public Forum of peasant farms, farming households, civil society organizations, and academic community. *Op. Cit.*
- 215 Ibid.
- 216 "Small farmers are the backbone of food security during the war – and must be supported after the victory." *The Center for Environ mental Initiatives "Ekodiya.*" *Op. Cit.*; Agenda of the Public Forum of peasant farms, farming households, civil society organizations, and academic community. Kyiv, December 15, 2022.

